UCLA UCLA Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Title

The Greying of American Cities: Evaluating Built Environment Indicators for Ensuring an Age-Friendly City

Permalink https://escholarship.org/uc/item/0t62f6bg

Author Coleman, Valerie J.

Publication Date 2015

Peer reviewed|Thesis/dissertation

UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA Los Angeles

The Greying of American Cities: Evaluating Built Environment Indicators for Ensuring an Age-Friendly City

A thesis submitted in partial satisfaction of the requirements for the degree Master of Urban and Regional Planning.

by

Valerie Joy Coleman

2015

ABSTRACT OF THE THESIS

The Greying of American Cities: Evaluating Built Environment Indicators for Ensuring an Age-Friendly City

by

Valerie Joy Coleman

Master of Urban and Regional Planning University of California, Los Angeles, 2015

Professor Leobardo F. Estrada, Chair

The American elderly population is growing at unprecedented rates, six times faster than the rest of the population, and by 2050, cohorts 65 years and older will have doubled (Krout & Wethington, Eds., 2003). In a few short years, they will account for 24% of the population, yet cities have not planned for this silver tsunami. There is an urgent need to ensure the age-friendliness of our cities.

This research begins with a literature review that focuses on the impact of the built environment, specifically with regards to seniors. The literature review serves a secondary role, creating an initial list of criteria around the needs of an aging population in the central city. Based on this list of built environment focused criteria, 88 potential indicators were developed and shared with 34 aging experts; professionals within the fields of aging and the built environment.

The iterative survey process suggests that there are 24 key indicators that aging experts

consider the most effective in creating an age-friendly city. Indicators were chosen based on their relative measurability, sensitivity to change, and action oriented and were ranked according to the following purposes: city policy, city implementation and infrastructure, greatest number of seniors served, and city-to-city comparison. The thesis of Valerie Joy Coleman is approved.

Anastasia Loukaitou-Sideris

Fernando Torres-Gil

Leobardo Estrada, Committee Chair

University of California, Los Angeles

2015

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT OF THE THESISii
TABLES & FIGURESvi
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTSviii
INTRODUCTION1
LITERATURE REVIEW4
RESEARCH QUESTION14
METHODOLOGY15
DATA ANALYSIS 35
POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS 58
CONCLUSION
APPENDIX
BIBLIOGRAPHY 116

TABLES & FIGURES

Figure 1.1: Example of first survey category, subcategory, and indicator (30)

Table 1.1: Highest ranked city policy indicators (35)

 Table 1.2: Lowest ranked city policy indicators (37)

Table 1.3: Additional city policy indicators (38)

Table 1.4: Estimated resource allocation (39)

Table 2.1: Highest ranked city implementation and infrastructure indicators (41)

Table 2.2: Lowest ranked city implementation and infrastructure indicators (42)

Table 2.3: Additional city implementation and infrastructure indicators (43)

Table 2.4: Estimated resource allocation (44)

Table 3.1: Highest ranked indicators that serve the greatest amount of seniors (46)
Table 3.2: Lowest ranked indicators that serve the greatest amount of seniors (47)
Table 3.3: Additional city indicators that serve the greatest amount of seniors (48)
Table 3.4: Estimated resource allocation (49)

Table 4.1: Highest ranked city-to-city comparison indicators (51)

 Table 4.2: Lowest ranked city-to-city comparison indicators (52)

Table 4.3: Additional city-to-city comparison indicators (53)

Table 4.4: Estimated resource allocation (53)

 Table 5.1: Highest ranked indicator based on professional category (55)

DEFINITION OF KEY TERMS

Accessory Dwelling Units (ADU): technical definitions vary slightly by each jurisdictions zoning code, but in general an ADU is a smaller, secondary dwelling unit on the same lot of an existing home. Generally it includes its own facilities (sleeping, cooking, and sanitation) and is designed for residential occupancy, independent of the primary dwelling unit (Bureau of Development Services, 2013).

Age-friendly Community: per the World Health Organization, a community that adapts its structures and services to be accessible to and inclusive of older people with varying needs and capacities, recognizes active aging is a lifelong process, that an age-friendly city is not just "elderly-friendly", and emphasizes enablement rather than disablement (WHO, 2007).

Aging in Place: is a complex term that can refer to a range of concepts, including: housing and the support services that allow residential independence; environmental gerontology and the role between physical competence and the built environment; and the supports or choices available to seniors, that allow for "a sense of identity both through independence and autonomy" (Wiles et al., 2011, p. 357). In its most basic sense, and specifically within this study, aging in place is defined as being able to remain "living in the community, with some level of independence, rather than in a residential care" (Wiles et al., 2011, p. 357).

Built Environment: broadly defined as the human-made, arranged, maintained, or controlled space in which people live, work, and recreate on a day-to-day basis (McClure & Bartuska, 2007; Roof, MS & Oleru, 2008). For this study, the built environment includes everything beyond the private sphere including sidewalks, street and traffic furniture, bus stops, publicly accessible spaces such as parks and green spaces but excluding privately owned businesses and residential properties.

Granny Flat: another term for an accessory dwelling unit (ADU), the term has been considered derogatory, yet is an old concept, dating back to 1760's Britain and more recently in Australia.

Indicator: a sign that shows the condition or existence of something; a device that shows a measurement (Merriam-Webster, n.d.).

Paratransit: an alternative form of transportation, offering specialized and door to door service, and provided as a supplement to traditional transportation options, specifically for disabled adults and seniors. Typically managed at the local level (either by a nonprofit or city agency), paratransit services and facilities ensure all Americans have access to transit (Mooney & Dupes, 2008).

Placemaking: is a holistic and hands-on approach for improving a neighborhood, city, or region, placemaking "refers to a collaborative process by which we shape our public realm...more than just promoting better design, placemaking facilitates creative patterns of use, paying particular attention to the physical, cultural, and social identities that define a place and support its ongoing evolution (Project for Public Spaces, n.d., para. 1)."

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This study would not have been possible without the generous support, contribution and endless patience of many people. First and foremost, I'd like to thank all the survey participants for their willingness to share their expertise and time.

Secondly, thanks to the Lewis Center for their generous grant in support of this research. Third, much appreciation to Kathy Kolnick, Lene Levy-Storm, Zoe Koehler, and Brad Winick for their insight and feedback throughout the research process.

Deepest gratitude to Leo Estrada, Fernando Torres-Gil, Paavo Monkkonen, and Anastasia Loukaitou-Sideris for their guidance, support, and enthusiasm during all phases of this project - the encouragement was greatly appreciated.

Finally, but most sincerely, I want to thank Krys Morgenthaler, for everything.

INTRODUCTION

Americans are aging in record numbers, thanks to advances in public health, improved nutrition, the reduction of infant mortality, and the significant increase in life expectancy (Pew Research Global Attitudes Project, 2014). By 2050, the number of older Americans (65 years and older) will more than double, growing from the current 40 million to 88 million (Werner, 2011). Also, in 2011 the first wave of the Baby Boomer generation hit retirement age (65 years old). In addition to having a substantial impact demographically, this generation will not be satisfied aging the way their parents did. Every generation shapes the sociocultural landscape, institutions, and expectations as they age and the Baby Boomers are no different. Boomers do not consider themselves old, prefer an active independent lifestyle, and are, in general, more educated than their parents. As a result, new concepts of aging are emerging.

There have been some accomplishments with regards to research on aging in place within the private sphere, such as retrofitting existing housing to meet changing needs or the development of new senior housing, yet little research focuses on the public sphere from a comprehensive, aging in place perspective. Age-friendly city planning is a complimentary component to truly achieving aging in place, as strategies focused on one's home has a limited impact for seniors who are unable to safely walk in their neighborhood, find reliable transportation to desired locations, or easily access community services.

The peak of functional capacity is reached in early adulthood but most people's physical

abilities are constantly changing and range somewhere between full and limited capacity, either temporarily or permanently. However, the built environment is typically designed only with peak functionality in mind. The declining capacity of an aging population is largely determined by lifestyle factors, such as social, economic, and environmental elements. Furthermore, the rates of decline, as well as an elderly person's corresponding level of independence, are influenced and may even be reversible through the promotion and design of an age-friendly environment. Considering that aging is a lifelong process and that physical capacity is a fluid and constantly changing status, establishing an "age-friendly" city offers benefits beyond the elderly population (WHO, 2007).

Whether the built environment of a region supports an aging population will be one of the most important determinants in whether seniors remain within their communities or are forced to move. Some states, most notably Florida, have long recognized this, having catered to and encouraged building specifically for the elderly as early as the late 19th century (Trolander, 2012). Much has been written about the impact of the built environment on people, with a smaller amount focusing specifically on seniors. Aging as a demographic phenomenon and the associated impacts are generally covered within certain fields, such as public health, social services, gerontology, and the housing industry. Yet, this issue has been slower to reach the field of planning and as a result, has so far developed only minimal approaches to addressing this change. This can be attributed both to the lack of awareness of the importance of the issue as well as a lack of accessible and reliable tools by which cities could measure and improve their overall age-friendliness. There are some notable exceptions, including: the recent publication of an online age-friendly neighborhood

measurement tool by the American Association of Retired Persons (AARP); a guide to creating age-friendly communities by the American Planning Associations' (APA); the 37 communities that have sought to incorporate community based aging strategies modeled after the World Health Organization's "Global Age-Friendly Cities"; cities that have focused on the aging population through public health initiatives, such as Los Angeles' and Seattle's Healthy Aging Initiative; and others that have incorporated aging within more comprehensive planning documents, such as Atlanta's Lifelong Community, Age-Friendly Honolulu, and Age Friendly NYC.

The need exists to develop a comprehensive list of indicators that focus specifically on characteristics of the built environment that help the elderly. Utilizing the extensive research already developed around the impact of the built environment on people, especially the elderly, this index would serve as a measure for the overall age-friendliness of a community. The goal of this research is to create a reliable and effective list of age-friendly indicators for policy makers, city planners, and aging advocates. This list would not only measure the age-friendliness of a city, but also would serve as a framework and guide in improving and ensuring that the environment supports all ages. Obviously no one list of indicators will work for every city, as each city has unique geography, weather, economic conditions, and demographics, but it can serve as a framework based on the range of city priorities, capacity, and challenges. Similar to the walkability movement and its efforts to map and encourage increased pedestrian activity, there is a growing need for a consistent age-friendly index that allows cities to compare their built environment conditions to those of other cities.

indicators, which are currently unique to each city that develops them, to assess how effective these indicators are for creating a general age-friendly tool for other cities.

The purpose of this research is to compile a list of built environment indicators and to assess their usefulness, as determined by a selected group of experts on aging and the built environment. Through expert ranking, this paper seeks to identify age-friendly indicators, and to determine priorities for planners to use in creating an age-friendly city tool. The field of age-friendly communities is relatively young and constantly evolving. Age-friendliness as a policy priority is anticipated to grow rapidly in the next five to ten years and there will be a continued need for thoughtful research. Relying on a broad range of professionals, the majority of whom have 10-50 years of experience in their field, this study seeks to explore which of the existing indicators are judged as the most effective for creating an age-friendly community. This is just one step in a newly developing field and hopefully this thesis serves as a springboard for continued research.

This study is broken up in the following sections: a literature review that focuses on the impact of aging in America, the relationship between the built environment and an aging population, and the challenges associated with aging in place; the research question; a four step methodology process; data analysis of the ranked indicators; policy recommendations; and concluding thoughts.

LITERATURE REVIEW

Aging in America

Born post World War II between the years 1946-1964, baby boomers were the largest

generation of Americans born in US history and currently constitute 24% of the total population (CNN, 2014). This is a markedly different generation than their parents; in fact, it's been argued that they have had a profound impact on every stage of life they migrate through, often challenging the social systems, attitudes, and assumptions of previous generations. A 2012 panel of aging professionals noted that during the boomer birth explosion, none of the necessary infrastructure was ready. According to Rowley (2012), "…there weren't enough hospitals or pediatricians. There weren't enough bedrooms in our homes. There weren't enough schoolteachers or textbooks or playgrounds. The huge size of this generation has strained institutions every step of the way" (para.7). In general, boomers are more educated, have traveled more, have more disposable income, are less likely to think of themselves as seniors, and have no interest in being put out to pasture upon retirement (Rowley, 2012; Queenen, 2011). As argued:

A new model of life is emerging...people want to distribute the longevity bonus. They are going back to school at 40 and coming back from illness to run a marathon at 80. They are beginning as late bloomers and hitting their stride in later years. The new model of life means aging isn't an isolated zone in 'Seniorville'. We are thinking about people as beginners again and again. (Rowley, 2012, para. 4)

Even with this growing trend, Americans are surprisingly laissez faire about aging. According to Pew Research, the US is one of very few countries where a large majority of the public believes that individuals are solely responsible for their own well being as they age. Such attitudes may be the result of a relatively slow aging process, in that the impact of the boomer generation is still a few years off when compared to many Asian and European countries (Pew Research, 2014).

However, it is important to acknowledge that while this study focuses on seniors as a

cohesive demographic, in fact they are an incredibly heterogeneous group, with differences associated to specific age cohorts, ethnicities, origin of birth, sexual orientation, political affiliation, abilities, religion, and more. Furthermore, the term "senior" minimizes obvious differences, as generalizing any group of people who have more than a 40-year age span is extremely problematic. The 60-70yr demographic varies tremendously from the 80-90yr demographic, not unlike the way 10-20yr olds differ from 30-40yr olds. In fact, according to Krout and Wethington (2003), "there is probably no other cohort of the population with such broad diversity of individual problems and needs, and these individual differences increase with age" (pg.3).

While recognizing the challenges that come with using such limiting terms as senior or elderly, this study will continue to employ such terms interchangeably for the sake of simplicity and the shared meaning they comprise. The premise of this study is that built environment improvements for an elderly population (say 80-90yr olds) also greatly benefits younger seniors, disabled adults, single parents, tourists, and children. Hopefully, as recognition of the importance of this work increases, research will increasingly focus on specific age brackets within the larger senior demographic.

Aging in Cities

The urban demographic is rapidly aging and it behooves cities to prepare for the changing needs of 11 to 24% of their population. This thesis incorporates and focuses on an issue that addresses two growing trends, aging and urbanization. James Coughlin (2013) notes that in the past, the approach to addressing aging has been:

...kinder and gentler approaches to aging and urban living. However, aging and the city can no longer be defined as only an issue that is 'good' to do. The rapid aging of the population calls for action and urgency...Does anyone believe that the next generation of 'old' comprised of the largest and loudest generation – the baby boomers – will be as polite and patient as their parents? (para. 2)

The US Census shows that about three-fourths of older Americans live in low-density suburban or nonmetropolitan areas, are typically a heterogeneous demographic, and are generally wealthier than seniors in central cities (Coughlin and Lacombe, 1997). A majority of seniors own the homes they live in; the national home-ownership rates of people aged 62-74 years old is 81% and for ages 75-84 it is 77%. However, the majority of seniors who are renters live in central cities, a fact that has considerable implications for cities and housing policy (Lawler, 2001). Some researchers argue that the rural-urban dichotomy is problematic and that in fact, it should be viewed as a continuum. (Menec, et al., 2011). Theoretically, such an argument is compelling but when considering specific city infrastructure and conditions, as is the case of creating potential indicators for age-friendly cities, focusing on one type of built environment setting (central-city urban, suburban, or rural) is more effective. Therefore, while an aging-friendly environment is just as critical for suburban and rural seniors, the focus of this research proposal will be on the central city elderly population, for the following reason: implementation is easier in a dense area. Considering the history of suburban developments where the intentional design emphasis was on low-density, singlefamily homes, and car-centric sprawl, suburban landscapes face exceptional challenges in developing age-friendly infrastructure. Within a central city, installing benches at bus stops could be considered "low hanging fruit" with regards to design interventions. However a suburban community may have a very limited transit service, therefore building a better

transit system would be required before considering the availability of bus benches.

In the long term, built environment indicators developed for a central city could serve as a model and framework from which to develop both a suburban and rural version. Central cities, due to their increased density, spatial proximity, and currently established infrastructure (such as sidewalk networks and robust public transit), hopefully require a smaller set of changes to increase the ability of safely aging in place. Recent surveys also show that there is a significant need within cities; of the over 10,000 local governments asked whether they were considering preparing for their aging population, only about 46% had begun to address this issue (Task Force on Vital Aging, 2008). While the survey does not elaborate on what governments determine as preparing for an aging population should be, generally social services, health services, and community based services take priority over built environment considerations.

Nexus of Land-Use, Urban Form, and Health

Our modern day public health and city planning systems were born from the sanitation reform movement in central cities during the 1800's, as physicians began to associate disease with the surrounding urban geography. The rapid and devastating spread of communicable disease epidemics were thought to be caused by 'miasma' or diseased air, blamed on urban density with its lack of light and space. Such beliefs led to the development of localized public health systems, as well as planning laws and codes for tenement housing in central cities (Frank et al., 2003). Some of the earliest codes of professional planning focused on building setbacks, ensuring light requirements, and zoning, all of which sought specifically to address health and safety issues. Zoning specifically became the tool by which cities were able to spread out the dense inner cores, tear down the tenements and create decentralized and single use residential districts, such as garden cities and suburbs (Frank et al., 2003). Seen as accomplishing both public health and moralistic goals, zoning was the primary instrument used in the early 20th century first by New York, followed later by most American cities, to regulate and guarantee "the health, safety, morals, comfort, and convenience, and welfare of the community" (Hall, 2014, p. 61).

The right of municipalities to manage land use through zoning was clarified and enforced by the Supreme Court, with the case of Euclid v Ambler (1926). The decision fell in favor of the protection of low-density, single-family homes in a hierarchical zoning method referred to as Euclidean zoning. Since then, zoning has impacted almost every aspect of the residential landscape, from the construction of affordable units, the requirements for senior housing, the approval (or denial) of age-segregated housing to the density and location of such housing in relation to transit (Adler, 2006). Even the term, single "family" housing, harkens back to a previous era and the heterosexual nuclear family; a mother at home raising children while the father went off to work. Yet, housing and community needs have changed considerably, with declining family sizes, a larger proportion of single-person households, and a transition in planning away from car dependent communities in favor of denser, amenity rich, and vibrant urban cores. Many communities, urban planners, and researchers are reconsidering traditional zoning practices, with the recognition of the significant impact that zoning ordinances can have on communities (Pollak, 1994). Additionally, the extent to which zoning or planning policy supports alternative housing can have an impact on a

family's capacity to ensure aging in place, either for themselves or family members. The latest approach has been the construction of accessory dwelling units (ADU), modeled after the "granny flats" that originated in Australia. A granny flat is a much smaller residential unit located on the same parcel as the existing home, and typically requires a change in zoning regulations (Keenan, 2014; Mclaughlin, 2014).

The Built Environment, Health, and Lifestyle

A wealth of research specifically examines the impact of the built environment on the health and lifestyles of residents. Having access to parks and green space as well as sidewalk networks provides important health benefits to all age groups, and has shown to have an impact on mental health, social connection, and fitness (Abbott et al., 2008; Loukaitou-Sideris et al., 2014; Frank et all., 2003). Furthermore, transportation and traffic issues present unique challenges for the aging population, from their continued reliance on the private car and safety concerns on public transportation, to the timing of crosswalks, and trip hazards associated with cracked and ill-maintained sidewalks (Coughlin and Lacombe, 1997; Wachs, 2014). Housing is also a critical aspect of aging in place, particularly with regards to its location, quality, and accessibility. As explained in a report on aging in place from Harvard University, "issues of senior housing and senior health can not be dealt with in isolation. In fact they can not easily be separated" (Lawler, 2001, p. 5).

Maintaining a social network is critical for seniors aging in place, as it promotes selfsufficiency, keeps people in their homes and/or their communities, and offsets social isolation, which can have terrible health consequences for the elderly (Lawler, 2003). People develop strong connections to place and form important relationships with communities, neighbors, and friends, all of which help to sustain and support healthy aging (APA, 2014). It is estimated that currently 90% of adults aging in place rely on help from informal caregivers, such as family, friends, and volunteers (HUD, 2013). When seniors age in their homes, are supported in meeting as many of their daily needs as possible, and are only supplemented with additional in-home caregiving services (typically family and friends), the costs savings are significant as compared to moving to institutionalized long-term care. Generally, the most robust networks are those within the communities that seniors are currently living in and by moving out, they often lose these informal supports.

The concept of "third spaces" is a crucial consideration for older adults. Third spaces refers to the social relationships and neighborhood networks that can be established and maintained within parks and open spaces; making these spaces extremely important as seniors are often at risk for isolation and depression (Loukaitou-Sideris et al., 2014). Assessing and ensuring that a park or open space is accessible for all ages is important, yet there has been very little research about this aspect, short of the recent book by Loukaitou-Sideris, Levy-Storms and Brozen (2014). Furthermore, if third spaces are to be formed in any public area that is conducive to social interaction and convenient for residents, it is important to look at these spaces holistically. For example, in addition to the location and condition of a park, cities should also address transportation access that will bring people to parks, sidewalk connectivity and conditions, and issues of safety and lighting within and surrounding the park.

11

Aging in Place

Seniors are often the "most stable forces in the neighborhood, (and when they) are forced to move out in search of more adequate and affordable health and housing services, communities suffer" (Lawler, 2001, p. 12). Additionally, a New York Academy of Medicine report on resilient communities found that in disasters, the most resilient survivors and the majority of responders were seniors (Goldman, et al. 2014). Research shows that as many as 90% of older Americans intend to age in place, whether this means their private home or within the same community (Harvard GSD, 2014). In addition to the social services and individual support systems that are needed for seniors to remain independent, there are also the externalities of aging in place, which impact the greater community. Lawler (2001) points out that as a senior's "health deteriorates, their inability to maintain their home and subsequent deterioration of the housing stock negatively affect the community's health" (p. 12). Aging in place is the most cost-efficient option for both seniors and their families. It can also offer significant savings to Medicaid, of which 62% of current spending is on long-term care services by just 39% of institutional recipients (HUD, 2013; Ng et al., 2010). As a state managed program funded jointly by the federal and state funds, currently Medicaid is the primary payer of long-term care for low-income seniors. Even with the increase of community based service options (due to the 1999 Olmstead Case), there is significant unmet need for long-term services, as evidenced by a 30% increase in average wait-list times (Ng et al., 2010). Yet, all predictions point to an increased need in long-term housing as boomers transition from independent living to requiring daily support, a fact that greatly challenges future Medicaid spending.

Aging at home is also the preferred option by most seniors. The American Association of

Retired Persons (AARP) reported in 2000 that the desire to remain in their current residence for as long as possible becomes more prevalent as age increases: with 75% of people in ages 45-54 years, 83% of people in ages 55-64 years, 92% of people in ages 65-74 years, and 95% of those aged 75 or older expressing the preference of remaining at home (Lawler, 2003; Harrell et al., 2014).

Successfully aging in place requires awareness of the unique needs, supports, and necessary modifications both to the private and public sphere. From fall prevention and in home services to access to fresh food, safe neighborhoods, and reliable transportation, seniors may have similar needs as other adults but often have unique challenges in achieving those needs. There are often assumptions or misconceptions around those needs, with seniors typically lumped in the 'vulnerable population' category, with little additional thought. A great example is the common perception that transit dependent elderly will 'give up' driving as they age and move voluntarily to transit oriented neighborhoods. However, research shows that seniors are the most automobile-dependent population in the US with the oldest groups constituting the highest proportion of trips in autos. In fact, transit and autos are not substitutes but often compliments, with active seniors using both in greater numbers (Wachs, 2014). Considering transportation for an aging population requires planners and policy makers to think outside of the auto/transit dichotomy. Some of the greatest accessibility challenges for seniors are the lack of transportation alternatives, lack of awareness about options, conditions of sidewalks and street connectivity, availability of bus benches and shelter, and the timing of a cross walk.

13

Aging in place means that seniors are able to live as independently as possible, in the community of their choosing. Yet, the ability to age independently assumes seniors have real choice in the decision making process, regardless of income. Ensuring choice requires public and private support, agency, funding, and accessibility; considerations that often fall within the realm of city government and are reflected in a community's built environment. Great examples are city funded neighborhood-based programs, which serve as critical support networks for aging residents, providing free or discount home modifications, community engagement opportunities, educational and resource assistance, and meal services.

While many disciplines address very specific aspects of creating age-friendly environments, there is no comprehensive study that approaches age-friendly research from a citywide perspective with a focus on the built environment and aging. Additionally, the established research and recommendations tend to be unique to the discipline from which they originate, rarely connecting complimentary efforts and thereby reinforcing a silo approach to urban aging. What is missing from the literature is established criteria for what constitutes an age-friendly city, specifically from the broader perspective of the built environment. Efforts to develop, measure, and assess built environment indicators that support an age-friendly city would move this field forward considerably.

RESEARCH QUESTION

In recognition of the impact this growing demographic will have on American cities in the coming years, this thesis intends to answer the following question: What are the best builtenvironment indicators that cities can use to improve the lives of their elderly residents?

METHODOLOGY

The methodology for this research consists of four steps. First, to look at relevant research and prior efforts to conceptually define age-friendly. Second, to select a list of suggested indicators. Third, to engage aging experts to select the "best" indicators in a two-step process. Finally, to analyze the findings.

STEP 1: Establishing Criteria

The viability of built environment indicators for an aging urban population is based on a variety of assumptions, some of which have been covered extensively by previous authors and researchers. With this first step, the goal is to establish a list of potential criteria that will serve as indicators for the following surveys. Therefore, the first step of the methodology is to conduct a literature review based on the following premises:

- The first premise is that the built environment has a direct impact on accessibility, the health, and quality of life of its citizens, and this is particularly true for the elderly population.
- The second premise is that the elderly population is a unique user of the built environment, with different needs, challenges, and requirements than other users.
- The third premise is that indicators can be established and serve as a measure for the conditions of a city's built environment, as experienced by an aging population.
- The fourth assumption is that indicators can serve as measurable tools to guide cities to implement, assess, and improve the overall age-friendliness of a city.

To develop a knowledge base around the impact of the built environment on seniors, as well as the needs, challenges, and capacities of aging adults, the author conducted a review of the existing literature. Using combinations of the keywords, "seniors, elderly, older adult, accessibility, housing, naturally occurring retirement communities, transportation, built environment, aging in place, livability, open space, parks, age-friendly, zoning, community development, universal design, mobility, services, disaster, emergency preparedness", I searched primarily within Academic Search Complete, Melvyl, Ebsco, university book catalogs (UCLA, city library branches, and inter-library university loans), bibliographies of relevant research, and newspaper articles. This research occurred over the course of five months and I only excluded articles or research that focused solely on the medical or individualized social considerations of aging and offered no applicable insight on aging within the context of the built environment. Articles that focused primarily on aspects not covered in this research occasionally provided additional insight, such as informing an overall understanding of aging and therefore contributed to this research. For example, an article on making a home accessible focuses on the private sphere, which was not a focus of this study. However, the article also elaborated on the physical challenges faced by many seniors, such as the need for a step-less entry, well-lit walkways, and handrails for fall prevention, all of which translate as public accessibility needs and offer insight into the general accessibility needs of seniors.

This study also reviewed the age-friendly plans of various agencies, focusing on any city developed aging plan, reports that addressed the built environment from an aging perspective, and frameworks that sought to address aging within the built environment. Content was found in journals in a broad range of disciplines, including urban planning, gerontology, social welfare, medicine, sociology, public health, and architecture, as well as a wide variety of planning documents, age-friendly plans, and frameworks. To develop a list of established and recommended built environment indicators, I focused on the following seven age-friendly frameworks and the age-friendly plans of three different cities.

Age-Friendly Frameworks

These are guides established by various organizations and meant for city leaders, aging advocates, and/or urban planners to incorporate within their own efforts at establishing a community based age-friendly plan or practice.

World Health Organization's (WHO) "Global Age-Friendly Cities: A Guide"

Developed in 2006 and originally established in 33 cities across 22 countries, the program's goal was to guide and engage cities to become more age-friendly. The WHO defines an age-friendly city as one that (2007):

- Adapts its structures and services to be accessible to and inclusive of older people with varying needs and capacities
- Recognizes active aging is a lifelong process, that an age-friendly city is not just "elderly-friendly"
- Emphasizes enablement rather than disablement

While often used as the template for a number of American city plans, notably Portland, New York, and San Francisco, the framework was developed very broadly as a tool for both developed and developing countries and therefore offers little with regards to measurability. It also only directly addresses the built environment in three of the eight categories: outdoor spaces and buildings, transportation, and housing. **AARP Network of Age-Friendly Communities** is an affiliate of the WHO aging program and seeks to foster increased participation in the program through initiatives within their Public Policy Institute, as detailed in more depth below. Currently 37 communities, representing 26 million people, have joined the network, with three communities having reached phase two of the improvement process as defined by WHO (AARP Livable Communities, 2014).

AARP's Public Policy Institute (PPI) has recently developed an index to measure "community livability across the United States", releasing two documents that were helpful with this research. One focused on determining community preferences of older adults and the other is the Livability Fact Sheet series, eleven fact sheets focused on various community components such as density, street trees, and form based code that can help ensure an age friendly city (Harrell et al., 2014). This past April, the AARP launched an online neighborhood based measurement tool, the "Livability Index: Great Neighborhoods for All Ages". Based on data from the American Census Survey within eight categories (housing, transportation, neighborhood characteristics, environment, health opportunity, and civic social engagement), the index allows users to measure criteria within their communities. While this actual index was not available during the thesis research, the various documents and AARP research that supported this work were available and contributed to this study.

American Planning Association's (APA's) "Aging in Community Policy

Guide" is the only framework to date that is specifically targeted towards planners, focusing primarily on the built environment with aging in mind. Suggestions for ensuring an age-

friendly community are split up in six categories, which include: housing, transportation, land use, economic well-being, community engagement, and community assets and support. Each category includes multiple clearly defined action items (APA, 2014).

"Best Cities for Successful Aging" is the second annual report developed by the Milken Institute that ranks metropolitan areas on their age-friendly capacity, using data focused within eight categories, including: health care, wellness, living arrangements, transportation, financial characteristics, employment, educational opportunities, community engagement, and overall livability. The report lists the top 20 large metro areas and the top 20 small metro areas (presumably based on population, although the methodology doesn't define large vs. small), as well as a "Mayors Pledge" which the advisory committee hopes will unite "city leaders around a commitment to enhance aging lives and enable older adults to contribute to our cities and a better future for all ages" (Chatterjee & King, 2014).

"Placemaking for an Aging Population: Guidelines for Senior-Friendly Parks" is a very recent publication from University of California Los Angeles professors and staff. Focusing on open space and parks, the report analyzes the value of parks for seniors, shares case studies, and provides design guidelines for creating senior friendly parks (Loukaitou-Sideris et al., 2014).

"Resilient Communities: Empowering Older Adults in Disaster" was an emergency preparedness report developed by the New York Academy of Medicine that specifically focused on older adults. Although the primary focus of the report was very specific, disaster management and the aging population, the scope incorporates preparedness, community participation, services and programs, as well as post-disaster recovery. Disaster management is an often-overlooked yet critical component to planning age-friendly communities (Goldman et al., 2014).

Age-Friendly City Plans

In addition to the guides, there are a handful of cities that are developing and implementing citywide comprehensive aging plans, of which I'll focus on three: New York City, Atlanta, and Portland. Many of the indicators shared in the surveys were from these three cities, as they were some of the earliest adopters of age-friendly plans; Portland specifically was the first in the United States. All three of these cities have also followed up years after the plans were enacted to evaluate results and develop next steps. Recently, more cities have either started the long process of developing a plan or have recently implemented an age-friendly plan, including Honolulu, San Francisco, Kansas City, Philadelphia, Los Angeles, Chicago, and Seattle. These regions present a great opportunity for continued research in the years to come, as they develop, implement, assess, and evaluate their aging plans.

"Age-Friendly Portland" was the first American city to capture data aimed at establishing the WHO's framework. A collaborative development effort between the Institute on Aging and Portland State University in 2006, the Age-Friendly Portland Plan was officially launched in 2013. The plan uses the same areas as the WHO, choosing to break up two of the combined areas, resulting in ten key domains, including: housing, transportation, outdoor spaces and buildings, respect and social inclusion, civic participation and volunteerism, employment and economy, social participation, community and information, community services and health services. Each domain includes additional action items as well as partners for potential collaboration. Notably, one of the goals of this plan is to ensure that the indicators are measurable, to allow for monitoring for progress along with an implementation guide detailing each indicator and the respective timeline (The Age-Friendly Portland Advisory Council, 2013).

"Age-Friendly NYC" is a collaboration between the New York Office of the Mayor, New York City Council, and the New York Academy of Medicine, overseen by the Age-friendly New York City Commission, which promotes "an age-in-everything agenda that challenges everyone from government, businesses, residents, and civic and cultural institutions to consider how older adults can be better integrated into every facet" (The Office of the Mayor, et al., n.d.). The plan was enacted in 2009, is loosely modeled after the WHO's guidelines, and has 59 initiatives focusing on four areas, including: community and civic participation, housing, public spaces and transportation and health and social services. Additionally, in 2013 the Commission reviewed the plan, providing an update on the 59 initiatives with current results and anticipated next steps.

"The Lifelong Communities Initiative", managed by the Atlanta Regional Commission, was the creation of a collaborative effort between the Atlanta Metropolitan Planning Organization and the Area Agency on Aging, and was first implemented in five communities in 2009. Unique in that it is a regional plan, currently the commission works with ten counties on the following three core areas: housing and transportation options, healthy lifestyles, and expanding access to services. The Lifelong Communities principles are integrated in their regional transportation and development plan, Plan 2040. While not based on the WHO's guidelines, many of the specific elements are similar such as the emphasis on social interaction, connectivity, and pedestrian access and transit (Keyes & Berger, 2013).

STEP 2: Developing Indicators

From the literature review, it became clear early on that there is very little that broadly addresses the impact of the built environment on an aging population, especially within the public realm. The goal of the second step was to compile all indicators and research from the literature review into a comprehensive list of potential age-friendly indicators. Currently there is abundant information on aging and services (the nature, provision, and measurability of services), on aging and housing (primarily within the private sphere, a focus on design and accessibility within the home), and to a lesser degree, aging and transportation (conditions, access, and use of transit, driving, and alternative forms of transportation). Perhaps as a result, the majority of the age-friendly plans tended to focus on the biopsychosocial components of aging, specifically the interactions and development of seniors within the social environment. Biopsychosocial indicators within established age-friendly plans included social service programs and priorities, health related metrics and outcomes, and strategies that address increased social engagement. Specific examples of biopsychosocial programs include meal delivery, mental health services, diabetes management, and education to prevent financial fraud.

I focused particularly on indicators that address the built environment and the public realm,

are implemented and/or managed by a city agency, are measurable, actionable, and sensitive to change. The result was a comprehensive list of 88 potential indicators which were all obtained from the literature review, the seven age-friendly frameworks, and three agefriendly plans (Appendix A). The full list of 88 indicators were grouped within seven broad categories and additional subcategories as a means to organize, ensuring that participants were never choosing from a list of more than five at a time. The categories were developed as away to group indicators and were based on indicators with a similar focus or topic areas (such as green spaces, transportation, or housing) or requiring similar implementation strategies (city infrastructure, assessments, or policy). The seven broad categories included city policy and planning, citywide assessments, city managed programs, outdoor public spaces, safety, emergency preparedness, and active transportation infrastructure.

Using a Delphi Survey, participants were given all 88 indicators in the first round of the survey and were asked to rank and rate them within the seven categories, based on their priorities (see Appendix A). From those results, I eliminated the lowest ranked indicators, resulting in 38 indicators for the second round of the survey.

However, there was a lot of grey area in determining which indicators best fit the requirements above, with a small number of indicators that met both the above criteria yet were also primarily program based or biopsychosocial in nature; in those cases, I chose to include them. The purpose of the survey was to provide as broad a range of indicators as possible to professionals and experts to rank according to what they thought was most effective, valuable, or measurable. Therefore, I erred on the side of including more, rather than less, indicators.

The program-related indicators included were ones that I felt would impact the built environment, would be managed by a city agency, and were measurable (such as "increase involvement of elders in community based decision making"). I did not include many others, such as "develop new ways to include older adults in the social fabric of the city", "foster the ability of older adults to contribute to communities through new and existing programs", or "encourage equity and sustainability by considering the aging of the population" because they did not meet those criteria (The Age-Friendly Portland Advisory Council, 2013).

Additionally, I avoided indicators that focused on the private sphere or interests, such as business owners, private property, or requests of the general population, since the focus of this research was the public realm and city management as they intersect with the built environment. Examples of excluded indicators included: "requiring that building addresses be legible to those with limited vision", "educating businesses on the value of an age-friendly business", "allowing pets in housing of older adults", "use language that is preferable to older adults, such as 'honored citizens", or "develop an approach to fostering employment for older adults with existing organizations, as well as providing paths to innovative entrepreneurial activities, including businesses at home." Even though economic or employment related activities were measurable, could be managed by a city agency (such as a work force development department), and would have an impact on the fabric of a community, there was not a strong enough connection to the built environment. Additionally, all of the above placed requirements on private entities (businesses, citizens, or property) with no clear mechanism to implement, measure, or assess.

STEP 3: Participants + Surveys

The third step focused on developing the survey design and establishing the list of potential survey participants.

Selection of Expert Participants

With an established list of indicators, I developed an initial group of 51 professionals as potential survey participants, through an informal snowball technique (through contacts and requests of referrals), my personal professional network, and authors of compelling projects, reports or papers discovered during the literature review. Of the initial list of 51, 34 experts contributed to the first survey and 30 contributed to the second survey. Participants were given all 88 indicators in the first survey and, using a Delphi method, asked to rank them within categories, based on their priorities (more below in Survey).

The goal was to include participants who were familiar with the aging population and as well as the built environment, specifically as it impacts users ability to successfully and independently age within their communities. I was familiar with a little more than half of the experts on the initial list, either former colleagues, advisors, or professors, while the other half of the people were new contacts, acquired either through referrals or from reading their work. In an attempt to have a broad range of perspectives and experiences, contacts were assigned to one of three categories, as follows:

Academics: participants are professors or researchers affiliated with a research based institution and primarily conduct research related to aging and

the built environment. Examples include a gerontology professor, researcher of transportation issues, and a social welfare professor specializing in the aging population.

Design: participants that have design related backgrounds and develop and/or implement physical structures relate to seniors and the built environment. Examples include architects, general contractors, planners, and urban designers.

Practitioners: participants whose primary role involves developing, executing, and managing direct services related to aging and the built environment. Examples include the director of an aging agency, direct service providers, and the executive director of an aging in place organization.

There were a number of participants who fit more than one category, and the categories themselves often overlap. However, for the sake of data analysis and ensuring a range of perspectives, I chose one category per participant, either one that best defines their overall approach (if known) or their most recent endeavor. The majority of participants (74%) had 10 or more years of experience in their field. Details on the participants, including their positions, organizations, location, and other relevant notes can be found in the Appendix B.

Since the recruitment relied primarily on a snowball technique with known professional contacts, 77% of the participants were from California, 46% were from San Francisco, and 26% were from Los Angeles County. The advantage of relying on participants who were former colleagues, share similar professional networks or were recommended by colleagues resulted in a higher than expected response rate. The first survey had a response rate of 68% (or 34 out of 51 participants), while the second survey saw a return response rate of 88% or

30 out of the original 34 participants.

Limitations

Having a majority of the participants from California, specifically San Francisco and Los Angeles, definitely adds a bias to the ranking, most likely reflected with indicators that refer to housing affordability (or lack thereof), emergency management, and transit options and availability. Additionally, the geography, weather, and challenges faced by the coastal California cities are likely unique to the West Coast and should not be seen as a generalization for other cities without further research. However, the ranking does offer insight into the priorities of professionals within similar geographic areas.

Additionally, a number of participants expressed concern, had questions or shared comments about the language used. As this research incorporates multiple disciplines, at times terms familiar with one field were unfamiliar to professionals within another field. While much effort was made to keep the language as simple as possible, there were certain terms that were unavoidable, especially given the small space available with online surveys, including terms such as "granny flats" and "built environment". In those situations, the author provided definitions. However, age-friendly planning is multidisciplinary by design, therefore it was not surprising that the planners struggled with the terms and language that is more common with gerontologists and vice versa.

Survey Design

With an initial list of 88 indicators and 34 aging and built environment participants, I set up

the survey process using the Delphi method. An iterative process that generally involves two to four rounds of questions, the Delphi method is ideal for complex problems where there is no consensus regarding either the nature of the problem at hand or the components. A technique that utilizes group judgment, each successive round asks experts to reconsider their prior answers based on additional information provided (Loukaitou-Sideris, 2000). Generally the first round is much broader, while successive rounds involve a more limited range of topics explored in an increasingly structured format. The key components in developing a successful Delphi method include the selection of panelists based on their knowledge of the area and problems to be considered, a series of questionnaires that allow for feedback, and the analysis of the responses based on the feedback (Masser & Foley, 1987).

Software

In choosing an online format for the first survey, ideal characteristics required included a user-friendly interface that would be able to track respondents by email, unlimited questions, and affordability. As the first survey was relatively simple to design, Google Forms was the best fit: it was free to use, automatically collects emails, has unlimited questions, and has a very user-friendly interface. Additionally, Google Forms offered additional tools within the subcategories that were useful, including randomizing indicators and categories, ability to require responses, and respondents were only allowed to rank a required number of indicators (as prompted by question). Participants had a week to fill out the survey and many left additional comments, which were extremely useful (see Appendix C and further discussed in data analysis).

For the second survey, the research design required for the questions was considerably more complicated and necessitated a new survey format. I needed an affordable platform that allowed answers to be piped (answers to prior questions automatically populating the next question), an unlimited number of questions, and user friendly; after much research, up with SurveyGizmo was the best fit (Vanek, n.d.).

Initial Survey

With an initial list of 88 indicators, I created seven broad categories, most with additional subcategories in order to organize the indicators, ensuring the participants were ranking between three to five indicators at each time. The categories were developed based on indicators having similar focus or topic areas (green spaces, transportation, or housing) or implementation strategies (city infrastructure, assessments or policy). The seven broad categories included city policy and planning, citywide assessments, city managed programs, outdoor public spaces, safety, emergency preparedness, and active transportation infrastructure. Six out of seven of the categories also had two to five subcategories that helped further define and combine similar indicators. For example, within the outdoor public spaces category was a subcategory of gardening, which then had four indicators that specifically addressed public gardens. An additional goal of breaking up the indicators within categories and subcategories was to keep the online survey easy to read by ensuring that each section asked participants to rank no more than three to five indicators at a time. Below is an example of the categorization of four indicators, as designated by the bullet points (See Appendix A).

29

Figure 1.1: Example of category, subcategory, and indicators (first survey)

IV. OUTDOOR PUBLIC SPACES

- 1. Increase access to and use of green space
 - Include accessible public restrooms in parks and public areas
 - Build pocket parks
 - Ensure accessibility to green spaces within the city, such as bus routes, accessible sidewalks and pathways
 - Ensure age friendly parks including handrails, lighting, accessible benches, shade, and clear markers

Simplifying language as much as possible, I removed urban planning terminology such as FAR, Complete Streets and form based zoning in exchange for common explanations and simplified sentences; for example, "Ensure one time and occasional events adhere to accessibility standards" became "Ensure that public events are accessible".

Second Survey

Of the original 88 indicators shared in the first survey, 38 were the highest ranked according to participants. Therefore, the second survey was designed with 38 unique indicators in four primary categories, with 14 indicators used in more than one category. The categories were based on four age-friendly objectives, including: city policy, city implementation and infrastructure, greatest number of seniors served, and city-to-city comparisons. More specifically, participants were asked which of the following indicators would best achieve the goal (or category), while ensuring that the indicator is measurable, sensitive to change, and actionable. Combining both similar and dissimilar indicators within the same category required a different process of prioritizing for participants. Rather than choosing the highest ranked indicator from a list of similar indicators, as they had done in the first survey, the second survey asked participants to rank a diverse range of high priority indicators (as established by the initial survey) against other highly ranked indicators in achieving a specific goal. Once answered, the chosen indicators automatically populated the next question, which prompted participants to "please allocate an estimated amount of resources you would prioritize towards implementing and managing the following indicators, assuming you have 100% of resources (staffing and money) to dedicate to these following topics".

Each category following this same pattern, beginning with a large number of indicators, asking participants to eliminate roughly half, then reduce indicators down to five, and finally allocate a percentage of estimated resources to the remaining five indicators (see Appendix F). The objectives for the second round of survey questions included: remove the indicators from categories to see how that would change the prioritization; increase pressure to chose among increasingly compelling indicators; and introduce the idea of limited resources and how that would further narrow the list of potential indicators.

Five weeks after the first survey participants were emailed the results table (see Appendix D) and were requested to complete the second and final survey within two weeks. Of the original 34 participants, 30 completed the second survey. Since the second survey was a continuation of the first, the language stayed the same.

Limitations

The response rate was lower than the first survey, which was disappointing but not surprising. All participants are extremely busy individuals and based on some of the comments from the first survey, not everyone agreed with the survey methods or saw the value in the ranking process I was requesting of them.

One participant didn't agree with the survey format, specifically that answers were required of all questions (due to the answer piping function of the survey design), preferring to be able to skip questions, and therefore refused to take the survey. Also, a coworker of an original first survey participant (rather than the participant) filled out the second survey. As the goal of the Delphi method is for the same participants to contribute through all stages, I omit this person's data for the second survey.

The software survey formatting was difficult and unfortunately there were a number of unexplained complications within the first day, which three participants alerted me to. After working with SurveyGizmos' help desk, the survey was fixed and thankfully the three participants agreed to retake.

Finally, there was an error within the city-to-city comparison, in that the same indicator was listed twice, once as "Assessment: review policies regarding city wide codes & policies in relation to senior housing & assess barriers to increase supply" and again as "review policies regarding city wide codes & policies in relation to senior housing & assess barriers to increase supply" and again as seriers to increase supply" which was a typing error.

STEP 4: Survey Analysis

The final step involved analyzing the participant's responses from the two surveys.

Once all participants had ranked the indicators from the first survey, I organized each subcategory separately, and based on the ranked value provided (with one being the highest priority and three to five being the lowest priority), created an average for each indicator per subcategory. Indicators that were ranked the lowest in value were the highest in priority and therefore were automatically included in the second survey. Indicators that were ranked lowest priority, such as third out of three or fourth out of five, were eliminated for the second round. The second survey included all indicators that were chosen as first priority in all categories, and many second ranked priorities were included as well, based on a natural break in the values of the indicators.

However, not all of the subcategory indicators were as easily eliminated: nine subcategories had averages among indicators that were very close, with very little difference in the ranked value, and were therefore difficult to eliminate with confidence. In those situations, I reanalyzed the rankings based on another system as a way to better understand the participants' priorities. In those situations, all indicators that were ranked first or second priority were assigned a value of one and for rankings of third, fourth, or fifth priority, were assigned a value of zero. The goal was to determine which indicators were most frequently chosen as participants' first and second choices. For example, within the category of Safety and the subcategory of Trainings, there was a tie between two of the highest prioritized indicators; engage elders in emergency preparedness training (a 2.26 ranked average) and train first responders about specific needs for older adults (a 2.26 ranked average). To determine whether one indicator was ranked consistently first or second more frequently, I re-analyzed the rankings based on the method outlined above, resulting again in a tied score; engage elders in emergency preparedness training (0.62 highest priority ranking) and train first responders about specific needs for older adults (0.62 highest priority ranking). This told me that both indicators were ranked as first or second priorities in the same proportion and therefore both were considered the highest prioritized indicators for this specific subcategory. The table of highest-ranking indicators can be found in Appendix E.

While the data analysis below is focused primarily on the highest ranked indicators from the second survey, it is important to acknowledge that all the indicators from the first survey were pulled directly from age-friendly plans, age-friendly frameworks, and current research, and as such, ultimately are valuable indicators. Additionally, the remaining 38 indicators that made up the second survey had been the highest ranked among participants and in some cases comments were left that revealed how difficult it was to further prioritize at that point. For example, referring to indicators within the Safety category, a participant noted, "I think all of these are a priority 1 or 2"; within the Funding Priorities category another commented, "All are important so it was hard to rank", additional comments include, "These are all important – probably equally important" and "my responses feel misleading as even the #4 priority is an important overall priority in planning for aging populations" (See Appendix D).

However, the goal of this research was to establish a concise list of the highest ranked indicators based on established age-friendly plans, age-friendly frameworks, and current research which would be prioritized by a well-selected group of aging professionals. To achieve that goal, below is an analysis of the highest ranked indicators, the lowest ranked indicators, or any suggested indicators, and the resource allocation associated with the highest indicators all from the second survey. Additional analysis looks at the participant's professional categories (academic, design, or practitioner) and their associated highest-ranked indicators within the city-to-city category.

DATA ANALYSIS

The data analysis section is divided into four major sections: prioritizing city policy; prioritizing city implementation and infrastructure; prioritizing the most seniors served; and prioritizing city-to-city comparisons. Following those sections I also provide an analysis of the responses based on the respondents professional categories.

I. Prioritizing City Policy Indicators: Highest ranking, lowest ranking, suggestions, and resource allocations

Survey participants were asked: Which indicators are the most effective policy priorities for a city to focus on, based on the following criteria: that the indicators are measureable, sensitive to change, and actionable. Participants were given a list of 14 indicators, in addition to an "other" category, and asked to choose no more than seven. Table 1.1 lists the highest ranked indicators from that first round.

Table 1.1: Highest Ranked City Policy Indicators

CITY POLICY: Highest Ranked Indicators	
Assessment : Review policies regarding city wide codes & policies in relation to senior housing to assess barriers to increase supply	67%
Increase involvement of elders in community-based decision-making	67%
Assessment : assess the transportation infrastructure available in all areas of the city	60%

Funding for public & private transportation services: prioritize affordability 57% & range of transportation options

With regards to City Policy, housing and transportation (range of options, affordability & infrastructure) are seen as key areas among participants. All are measurable, sensitive to change, and actionable. Perhaps not surprising, as both are considered critical for successful aging in place. Considering that the majority of respondents were from San Francisco and Los Angeles, two cities experiencing a severe housing crisis that disproportionately impacts those living on a fixed income, it is not surprising that housing is a major issue. Also, both cities have challenges associated with transportation infrastructure. Los Angeles's size and relatively late start with public transportation infrastructure (compared to other US cities) creates challenges in ensuring all areas of the city are connected while San Francisco's unique geography creates challenges in that the hilly terrain can create isolation for seniors who may not be able to leave their house or access a bus stop a few blocks away.

Looking at the broader categories, participants selected assessments, funding priorities, and engagement, which are measurable and actionable, potentially sensitive to change. Assessments appear to be a popular city policy tool, as a way to better understand the current situation in order to suggest possible improvements. With regards to funding priorities, this can be seen as evidence of the growth of public private partnerships within cities as the struggle to provide similar or increasing services with dwindling resources, assuming the partnership achieves the goals of affordability and options. Previous indicators had specifically focused on funding for public transportation, yet received a lower ranking during the initial survey and ultimately was dropped. Finally, engagement emerged as an important issue with 20 out of 30 participants advocating for including seniors in the

decision making process, which has important policy implications.

Table 1.2: Lowest ranked City Policy indicators

CITITIOLICI. Lowest Kankeu mulcators	
Develop & foster community resilience to respond to unexpected events	30%
Ensure accessibility to green spaces, such as bus routes, accessible sidewalks,	20%
and pathways	

Based on the criteria given in evaluating (that they be measurable, sensitive to change, and actionable), these two indicators do not meet all the criteria. Develop and foster community resilience is a very difficult indicator with regards to measurement and being sensitive to change. Measurements for determining resilience can be subjective and vary greatly depending on the disaster or unexpected event. With regards to being sensitive to change, only following a disaster would a city be able to determine the success based on the resilience and recovery for a community. However, even then it would be very difficult to isolate this indicator from all other variables.

Similarly, ensuring accessibility to green spaces does not easily fit the criteria. As an actionable task it is difficult to define, difficult to establish with consistency, and would be difficult to measure. For example, the task of defining what constitutes green spaces, may vary city to city; for some cities that may include parklets, green alleys, and walking trails, whereas other cities may choose to focus only on city owned and operated park property only. Additionally, should access to the green spaces be measured using a constant measurement of distance from the green space and transit access or some other metric? Evaluating and ensuring accessibility for public streets also has challenges, as the term accessible can mean different things for different populations and abilities, which can

become problematic when trying to compare different cities based on different conditions.

It is important to note that although these were the lowest ranked indicators within this category, they still have relatively high scores, with nine out of 30 respondents selecting these items as important priorities. However, green spaces and emergency preparedness could not compete against housing, transportation, and senior engagement. Unexpected and infrequent events, such as unpredictable disasters, are always likely to be lower priority, especially when compared to an immediate housing crisis.

Table 1.3: Additional City Policy indicators (offered as "other") CITY POLICY: Additional Suggestions from Participants

Training for staff on the needs of older adults **Availability** of community service centers or activities at local library, etc.

It is unclear what staff this participant is referring to, but presumably city department staff trained to be sensitive to the needs of older residents. Training for staff could be seen as a general requirement for various city departments with one of two goals, either those that interact with the elderly population in any capacity, such as public works and the assessors office or departments that primarily work with the elderly, such as paratransit services. Either goal would require two very different strategies and attempting both would not necessarily minimize the amount of work needed, as the content for both trainings would be distinctive. The scope of work that would need to be established is significant, including developing, implementing, evaluating, and updating trainings regularly, and tailored to specific departments. For cities that already have robust diversity training programs, there may be opportunities to incorporate aging issues and considerations in existing training frameworks.

The second suggestion recommending availability of community service center is more straightforward and similar to an indicator included in second survey, ensuring that libraries are age friendly hubs.

Prioritizing City Policy Indicators: Resource allocation of highest ranking

Survey Participants were asked: From a list of seven items that were selected "if you had the resources (funding and staffing) to immediately address five of these topics, which ones would you tackle first?"

Based on those five, participants were then asked: "Please allocate an estimated amount of resources you would prioritize towards implementing and managing the following indicators, assuming you have 100% of resources (staffing and money) to dedicate to these following topics." Table 1.4 below lists the highest rated five indicators and the resource allocation averages and medians based on participant ranking.

Table 1.4: Estimated Resource Allocation (out of 100% of resources): in order of most participant votes

CITY POLICY: Estimated Resource Allocation per indicator	Aversage	Median
Assessment: Review policies regarding city wide codes & policies in	19%	20%
relation to senior housing to assess barriers to increase supply		
Increase involvement of elders in community-based decision-	16%	10%
making		
Encourage co-housing & other models	22%	20%
Assessment: assess the transportation infrastructure available in all	21%	20%
areas of the city		
Collaborate with agencies on improving delivery of services	26%	30%

The indicators that received the most resource allocations (total votes, not necessarily

highest amount of resource allocation) generally matched the highest ranked indicator list,

Table 1.1. However, funding for public and private transportation dropped off, which was surprising. While it is clearly an important indicator for participants, it is much harder to establish a percentage of resource allocation. Also, perhaps respondents were aware of the large amounts of transportation funding available and therefore chose not to prioritize spending more on those types of projects.

Co-housing was elevated in this exercise as a new addition. Again, as a housing related issue it could be the nature of the cities interviewed, especially considering that building new senior housing is incredibly difficult in San Francisco. This possibly demonstrates an interest in alternative housing models, of which both Los Angeles and San Francisco are actively exploring. The greatest difference in resource allocation is between increasing the involvement of elders and collaborating with agencies on improving services, which does not appear among the highest ranked indicators in Table 1.1. Presumably collaborating with agencies involves a greater financial commitment (either through staffing or direct funding) on behalf of the city, either through contracts, explicitly defined partnerships, or coordination.

II. Prioritizing City Implementation and Infrastructure: Highest, lowest, suggestions, and resource allocations

Survey participants were asked: which indicators are the most effective for a city to implement and monitor, based on the following criteria: that the indicators are measurable, sensitive to change, and actionable.

For the first round, participants were given a total of 17 indicators, with an "other" option, and told to chose no more than eight. Below are the highest ranked indicators based on the first round of responses.

according to survey participants	
CITY IMPLEMENTATION: Highest Ranking Indicators	
Ensure that sidewalk is accessible, level, and pedestrians are prioritized	67%
Improve street lighting, street connectivity & street conditions	60%
Extend pedestrians crossing time and include countdown clocks	60%
Offer loan assistance for home repairs & modifications	60%
Implement flexible zoning for mixed-use & intergenerational uses	57%
Train 1 st responders about specific needs for older adults	57%

Table 2.1: Highest ranked City Implementation and Infrastructure indicators, according to survey participants

What stands out the most with regards to city implementation and infrastructure, is that street conditions are a priority for participants, with three of the six highest-ranked indicators addressing this general issue. The assumption is that there is a big need for this type of work, either as an immediate need or with ongoing improvements. Also, two of those three include an emphasis on pedestrians, either as a priority or with regards to the crossing times. Again, this could be attributed to either the strengths of the primary cities reflected, such as the mild year round Los Angeles weather, the walkability of San Francisco or the challenges of the primary cities, such as Los Angeles struggle with walkability and infamous sidewalk conditions. There could also be an assumption that older people substitute walking when no longer able to drive. The three transportation related indicators (ensure that sidewalk is accessible, improve street conditions, and extend pedestrian crossing time) are all actionable, measurable (although ensuring sidewalk accessibility may be the most challenging), and sensitive to change. Offering loan assistance for home repairs and modifications speaks to the prevailing goal of aging in place and offers direct support to seniors. It is interesting to note that once again this is a reflection of the limited capacity of the city to provide this support since this is a loan rather than a service. Historically, some form of home modifications focused on fall preventions was a service many cities provided free of service to low-income seniors, either directly through low-cost grants, or through community partnerships, such as the more than 190 affiliates of the national organization, Rebuilding Together (Rebuilding Together, n.d.).

Implementation of a flexible zoning code for mixed-use and intergenerational uses reflects the growing interest in alternative housing solutions as a response to the housing crisis that many dense suburban cities are experiencing. Efforts to change zoning codes and ordinances can allow for "granny flats", co-housing options, and increased flexibility about the placement of senior housing.

Also, training first responders about specific needs for older adults as a priority with implementation is somewhat surprising, in that emergency preparedness tends to rank slightly lower than housing or active transportation related needs. Again, this ranking could have to do with the fact that most participants were from San Francisco and Los Angeles, where earthquakes are a real concern for many city leaders and have been fairly consistent occurrence over the last couple of years in Los Angeles.

Table 2.2: Lowest ranked City Implementation and Infrastructure indicators	
CITY IMPLEMENTATION: Lowest Ranked Indicators	
Provide technical assistance for developing senior housing	23%
Ensure libraries are age-friendly hubs	20%

While housing has consistently ranked highest in general, the technical assistance for developing senior housing ranked lower. While it is an actionable task, it is a difficult indicator to measure. Measuring per technical assistance provided does not necessarily translate to actual housing units, which also makes it difficult to track changes over time.

Additionally, perhaps it was too obscure regarding what types of technical assistance would be provided and who would be receiving the technical assistance. For most cities, affordable senior housing is a priority, in which case affordable developers already have the expertise and technical abilities. Also, the higher-ranking housing indicators typically address alternative solutions around housing and as this indicator focuses specifically on developing new senior housing, perhaps it is seen as less of a priority.

While in the lowest rankings, ensuring libraries as age-friendly hubs was still prioritized by 20% (six people) of the participants, but when compared to highest ranked indicators (Table 2.1), it appears to be a less critical need. Additionally, perhaps this indicator would benefit from having some clarity around what being an "an age-friendly hub" means.

Table 2.3: Additional City Implementation and Infrastructure indicators (offered as "other")

CITY IMPLEMENTATION: Additional Suggestions from Participants Provide moderate levels of funding for home repairs & modifications (no repayment required)

A great comment on the loan/repayment component of an existing indicator, perhaps in recognition that previously, home safety modifications for fall prevention was a service many California cities provided free of service to low-income seniors, either directly through loans or through the funding support tos community based organizations (Casteel et al., 2004;

National Council on Aging, n.d.; "Rebuilding Together," n.d.).

Prioritizing City Implementation and Infrastructure Indicators: Resource allocation of highest ranking

For the next round of prioritizing, participants were given the list of eight indicators they had previously chosen and prompted with, "you selected the following indicators; if you had the resources (funding and staffing) to immediately address five of these topics, which ones would you tackle first?"

Those five topics were then automatically fed into the final question within this section, with the following prompt, "Please allocate an estimated amount of resources you would prioritize towards implementing and managing the following indicators, assuming you have 100% of resources (staffing and money) to dedicate to these following topics."

participant votes		
CITY IMPLEMENTATION: Estimated Resource	Average	Median
Allocation per indicator		
Improve street lighting, street connectivity & street conditions	25%	20%
Offer loan assistance for home repairs & modifications	29%	20%
Train 1 st responders about specific needs for older adults	21%	10%
Integrate long term care settings into neighborhoods	33%	30%

Table 2.4: Estimate Resource Allocation	(out of 100% of resources): in order of most
participant votes	

Improve street lighting, street connectivity, and street conditions received more resource allocations (in total quantity not total value) than prior rankings (see Table 2.1) which could indicate that participants assumed the task would require significantly more resources to ensure. This indicator also meets the criteria for critical implementation (per prompting in survey) such as measurability, sensitive to change over time, and is actionable in that it addresses immediate concerns.

Interestingly, integrate long term care settings into neighborhoods becomes a resource priority although it was not one of the highest ranked indicators (Table 2.1), which means it garnered more participants allocating resources than others, as well as receiving the highest amount of resource allocation. Presumably with the recognition that long-term care is becoming a critical issue for communities and that the costs associated with achieving that goal could be quite larges.

Additionally, the first two indicators (improve street lighting and offer loan assistance) address more immediate concerns and challenges and fulfill the actionable criteria. The last two indicators (training first responders and integrating long term care) are more future oriented as long-term implementation projects and therefore more geared towards the criteria of measurability (number of responders trained and long-term care settings within neighborhoods) and are sensitive to change over time.

III. Prioritizing the Most Residents Served: Highest, lowest,

suggestions, and resource allocations

Survey participants were asked: Which of these indicators would impact the greatest amount of seniors and/or residents. Please choose from the following 11 indicators, including an optional "other", picking no more than five (please refer to Appendix F for actual survey). From that ranking, the following list includes the highest ranked indicators.

 Table 3.1: Highest ranked indicators that serve the greatest number of seniors,

 according to survey participants

GREATEST NO. SERVED: Highest Ranking Indicators	
Offer home safety modifications & fall prevention services	73%
Availability of alternative transportation options	67%
Increase involvement of elders in community-based decision making	60%
Maintain a clearinghouse (phone & online) for aging related info	57%

The indicators chosen in this category all have the potential to serve a large amount of people, were the highest ranked of all categories, and are diverse in their topic and process. Broadly, the priorities include home repair, transportation options, engagement and general support – a very distinct range of indicators. All indicators are actionable, the majority are clearly measurable (with increasing involvement of elders possibly being the exception), and sensitive to change.

Offering home safety modifications recognizes that aging in place has the capacity to serve the greatest number of needy seniors, as opposed to moving into institutional settings, which only serves a fraction of the elderly population. It also was the highest ranked (meaning greatest consensus) of all indicators so far.

Availability of alternative transportation was chosen over "provide seniors education about all transportation options" (which was also within the same category) presumably because having actual options is a higher priority than educating on what is currently available. Perhaps experts also perceived seniors as having unique needs that may or may not be met by current transportation services, or the need to expand current alternative transportation programs such as paratransit. Increasing involvement of elders has the distinction of potentially serving seniors immediately through engagement and can be seen as an empowering component, in that seniors are active in the planning that will potentially affect them. Additionally, as a demographic, older Americans are a powerful force; they are the most likely to vote, with 61% (65 years and older) voting in the 2010 election (Brandon, 2012).

Maintaining a clearinghouse would potentially serve a large number of seniors in that it is theoretically available to every senior, caregiver, or case manager. This ensures that existing services are accessible, utilized, and efficiently distributed.

Table 3.2: Lowest ranked Greatest Number of Seniors Served indicators		
GREATEST NO. OF SENIORS SERVED: Lowest Ranked Indicators		
Minimize impact of gentrification on older adults	30%	
Engage elders in emergency preparedness training	30%	
Increase access to farmers markets & community gardens	27%	
Libraries as age-friendly hubs	27%	

While still a priority (in that almost a third of participants ranked it as such), minimizing impact of gentrification is a difficult indicator to measure or even fully define, such as: steps to implement (per actionable criteria), how to define and recognize gentrification (per sensitive to change criteria), ways to prevent, ways to measure success, being able to compare with other cities, etc. Undoubtedly minimizing gentrification is a critical concept and offers the opportunity to serve a large number of seniors, implementing such a task would be incredibly difficult for a city department to manage.

When compared to the highest-ranked indicators in this category (Table 3.1), increasing

involvement of elders in community-based decision could be seen as a broader more comprehensive and inclusive indicator as opposed to focusing specifically on emergency preparedness. Also, it is both difficult to measure and to determine what is an actionable step in achieving this goal.

Increasing access to farmers markets and ensuring libraries are age-friendly hubs, while important, perhaps are not considered core issues especially when compared to transportation, fall prevention in ones' home and access to information and support. Additionally, there is a challenge of measurement, such as is this indicator based on the total number of farmers markets, senior visits to farmers markets, or the relative accessibility of farmers markets? The actionable criteria would depend on the measurement. Determining change over time would also pose a challenge; in defining what type of change exactly would a city would be looking for?

Finally, ensuring that libraries are age-friendly assumes an increase or changing of services, whereas a clearinghouse is providing what is already available. For cities with dwindling budgets and diminishing programmatic support, perhaps that consideration lowers the ranking relative to other options. Age-friendly libraries are more difficult to evaluate with regards to the criteria of being sensitive to change, in that once the libraries are assessed and improved, there is little to track beyond that (as the indicator is currently written).

Table 3.3: Additional Greatest Number of Seniors Served indicators (offered as "other")

GREATEST NO. OF SENIORS SERVED: Additional Suggestions from Participants

A range of affordable & appropriate housing options

While various indicators address aspects of this in other categories, a participant felt that this goal specifically has the capacity to serve the greatest amount of seniors, which is a great point. The challenge with this task however, is how broad it currently reads, creating challenges in defining, measuring, and implementation. This sentence could be considered as four core concepts: ensuring access to a range of affordable housing, ensuring access to a range of appropriate housing (assuming appropriate is based on physical abilities), developing affordable housing, and developing appropriate housing options for various physical abilities.

Prioritizing the Greatest Number of Seniors Served: Resource allocation of highest ranking

As participants narrowed a list down to five, they were next asked to allocate an estimated amount of resources they would prioritize towards implementing and managing the following indicators, assuming they had 100% of resources (staffing and money) to start out with and to dedicate to the following areas. Total values should reach 100%, although the survey format had no mechanism to ensure that. Similarly, participants were not required to allot money to each indicator they had chosen.

Table 3.4: Estimate Resource Allocation	(out of 100% of resources): in order of most
participant votes	

GREATEST NO. SERVED: Estimated Resource Allocation	Average	Median
per indicator		
Offer home safety modifications & fall prevention services	29%	30%
Availability of alternative transportation options	26%	30%
Increase involvement of elders in community-based decision	20%	20%
making		
Maintain a clearinghouse (phone & online) for aging related info	17%	15%

Offering home safety modifications received the greatest number of participant votes as well as the highest value of resource allocation within this category, demonstrating that this approach has the capacity to serve a large amount of folks in their homes and within their communities. As one potential solution to affordable housing, this indicator is more affordable, when compared to new construction.

The indicators with the greatest value of resources allocated (offer home safety modifications and availability of alternative transportation) both address the housing and transportation issues, which results from this survey have shown repeatedly to be participants highest priorities, yet also tend to be more tangible results oriented items. With both indicators, an agency presumably could quantify before and after results. Whereas the next two indicators, increase involvement of elders and maintain a clearinghouse, tend to be more subjective and would be difficult to measure and quantify the results, yet clearly represent priorities, as evidenced by being the top indicators.

IV. City-to-City Comparisons: Highest, lowest, suggestions, and resource allocations

Survey participants were asked: Please choose which of these indicators would be most useful in comparing the age-friendliness of various American cities to each other, keeping in mind the following criteria: that indicators be replicable, measurable, data is easy to collect, and sensitive to change.

Table 4.1: Highest ranked City-to-City Comparison indicators, according to survey participants

CITY-TO-CITY COMPARISON: Highest Ranked Indicators	
Ensure existing parks are age-friendly, such as handrails, accessible benches,	67%
shade, lighting, & clear markers	
Funding for public & private transportation services: prioritize affordability	63%
& range of transportation options	
Ensure safe & connected pedestrian pathways throughout the city	63%
Assessment: Assess the transportation infrastructure available in all areas of	63%
the city	
Review policies regarding citywide codes & policies in relation to senior	60%
housing & assess barriers to increase supply	
Implement flexible zoning for mixed-use & intergenerational uses	60%

Results reflect a wide range of issues, from a variety of categories within the first survey, including transportation, green space, sidewalks, housing zoning, policy, and pedestrian pathways. All of them were infrastructure and policy focused, and had less of an emphasis on programs or services, which makes sense as a tool for measuring and comparing cities relative age-friendliness. Additionally, all indicators represent broader concepts but are both actionable and measurable, resulting in a final product that could be tracked over time. All of the indicators focus on addressing existing conditions, which is perhaps more realistic and manageable for comparing cities, as opposed to developing new systems or infrastructure.

The two indicators assessing the transportation infrastructure and funding for public and private transportation services compliment each other; the first indicator would be able to efficiently inform the implementation of the second indicator, each supporting the larger goal of improving transportation services for seniors. Similarly, implementing flexible zoning could be a result of reviewing policies regarding citywide codes.

Table 4.2: Lowest ranked City-to-City Comparison indicators

CITY-TO-CITY COMPARISON: Lowest Ranked Indicators	
Design new parks & gardens specifically with aging & accessibility in mind	27%
Increase access to farmers markets & community gardens	7%

Increasing access to farmers markets and community gardens was surprisingly low, perhaps for a couple reasons: it is difficult to establish a measurement that allows a city-to-city comparison (number of markets or gardens does not speak to quality of, access to, or priority among residents towards); "increase access" is very open ended and subjective; oftentimes these spaces are managed by nonprofits and not city agencies, therefore would not be a city to city comparison; or perhaps, while undoubtedly important, gardens and green space indicators are consistently lower priorities when compared to transportation and housing issues.

Also it is surprising that designing new parks and gardens was significant but did not rank as high as other indicators in creating a tool for city-to-city comparison, perhaps because it focuses on new parks. From a city funding perspective, it could be a challenge to make a compelling case for developing a park specifically designed for one demographic using public funding – ideally, public parks should be inclusive. If designed with aging and accessibility in mind but with a different narrative, such as an "all ages and all abilities" park, perhaps it would be more compelling. Noting that the indicator focused on ensuring existing parks are age-friendly has consistently ranked higher may suggest that had this indicator included the re-design of existing parks, it would have ranked higher. Table 4.3: Additional City-to-City Comparison indicators (offered as "other")CITY-TO-CITY COMPARISON: Additional Suggestions from ParticipantsMore universal access to free and low cost InternetTraining of staff on needs of older adults

More universal access to free and low cost Internet is an interesting suggestion. While not typically specified in age-friendly plans or research, internet access is becoming increasingly recognized as a utility (Bennett, 2014). However, there are additional challenges with the growing digital divide, and while access to free internet is important, having access to a computer, education that addresses use, how to manage privacy, and how to avoid scams are also critical components. There is a growing (primarily for profit) industry that it very interested in the ways online access and tools can support seniors, such as caregiving based on video monitoring (Stout, 2010).

CITY-TO-CITY COMPARISON: Estimated Resource	Average	Median
Allocation per indicator		
Funding for public & private transportation services: prioritize	31%	30%
affordability & range of transportation options		
Review policies regarding citywide codes & policies in relation to	20%	20%
senior housing & assess barriers to increase supply		
Ensure existing parks are age friendly, such as handrails, accessible	19%	20%
benches, shade, lighting, & clear markers		
Assessment: Assess the transportation infrastructure available in	14%	10%
all areas of the city		
Implement flexible zoning for mixed-use and intergenerational	24%	20%
uses		

Table 4.4: Estimate Resource Allocation (out of 100% of resources)

The resource allocation reflects the highest ranked indicators (Table 4.1), with the exception

of ensuring safe and connected sidewalks, which drops out. While specific and measureable,

ensuring safe and connected sidewalks is a difficult indicator to manage with regards to

costs.

The greatest amount of resource allocation was for funding for public and private transportation services, which was three times greater than the lowest resource allocation, assessing the transportation infrastructure. While both are very complimentary, an assessment could be seen as an annual endeavor, generally undertaken by a consultant or small team of city transportation planners, while funding for public and private services is a much broader goal, that incorporates a range of services and the affordability of such options.

Finally, that the remaining three indicators have the same median resource allocation of 20% (review policies regarding citywide codes, ensure existing parks are age friendly, and implement flexible zoning for mixed-use) leads one to conclude that either all three have similar prioritization according to the participants or that the relative costs and labor involved would be similar. All three would require an assessment of the current situation (such as current housing policies, current conditions of parks, and current zoning requirements) with additional steps based on those results.

V. Rankings Based on Participants Professions

Participants were chosen based on their experience both with the aging population as well as their familiarity with the built environment, specifically as it impacts users ability to successfully and independently age within their communities. Contributors were assigned one of the following three categories, academic, design, or practitioner. While many participants fit more than one category, for data analysis purposes, I chose one category per participant; either the category that best defines their overall approach (if a known contact)

or their most recent endeavor .The highest ranked indicators based on the three professional

categories can be seen in Table 5.1.

Top Ranked Indicator	Academic (n=10)	Design (n=6)	Practitioner (n=14)
Ensure existing parks are age-friendly, such as handrails,	90%		
accessible benches, shade, lighting & clear markers			
Ensure safe & connected pedestrian pathways throughout the	90%		
city			
Funding for public & private transportation services:		100%	
prioritize affordability & range of transportation options			
Ensure safe & connected pedestrian pathways throughout the		100%	
city			
Assess: review policies regarding citywide codes & policies in			85%
relation to senior housing & assess barriers to increase supply			
Maintain a clearinghouse (phone & online) for aging related			69%
info			
Assess the transportation infrastructure available in all areas			69%
of the city			

Table 5.1: Highest Ranked Indicators Based on Professional Categories

Academics

Of the two highest-ranked indicators among academics, both involve ensuring conditions are age-friendly: that existing parks are age-friendly and that pedestrian pathways are safe and connected. Presumably both would also require an assessment of current conditions, which would inform the improvements. While ensuring parks are age-friendly is more specific and targeted in focus, ensuring safe and connected pathways is much broader and impacts areas beyond just the pathways themselves. Both address the idea of accessibility and fall prevention in public spaces.

Design

Ensuring safe and connected pedestrian pathways as a priority can be seen as encompassing both design and implementation elements; as urban design and architecture often considers the efficient movement of people through spaces, implementation follows through on effective and thoughtful design. Similarly, this is a basic and critical, yet often overlooked, priority that directly impacts the accessibility in many other ways, including neighborhood walkability, access to green spaces, public spaces, and ability to access transportation. This indicator was also a priority among academics, the only shared indicator across the three professions.

Transportation has consistently been one of the highest-ranked indicators (in addition to housing) throughout both surveys yet there must be another perspective as practitioners chose a very different transportation priority. Perhaps the difference is the mention of public and private funding options. Considering that the majority of design and implementation professionals would work for nonprofits, for profit companies, or their own firms¹, these are the professionals most often responsible for the design and/or the implementation of public and private partnerships (PPP). As cities increasingly turn towards PPP's as ways to cut costs and manage projects efficiently using innovative approaches, it would make sense that a PPP approach to transportation would be either more familiar or preferred within this category. Finally, this indicator also represents a broader approach to addressing transportation issues, which may be more of a compelling perspective for these professionals.

It was quite surprising that the above two indicators, funding for public and private transportation services and ensuring safe and connected pedestrian pathways, were chosen

¹ As is the case for nine out of ten of participants in rong d one, six out of six of round two participants.

by all design professionals surveyed. The next highest were three indicators that had 71% of design ranking as a priority, and three indicators received 0% of ranking as a priority (see Appendix G). The design professionals' rankings were the most consistent out of the three categories; however, whether these results are due to the professionals' career perspective or due to a small sample size is unclear.

Practitioner

Of the top indicators for practitioners, two out of three involve an assessment of current practices, such as housing policy in relation to increasing senior housing or citywide transportation infrastructure, which is interesting considering that neither the design or academic participants prioritized assessments. For a practitioner, determining a new strategies next steps depends on an understanding of the current situation and by this ranking, practitioners show that they feel more confident about next steps when the current situation is understood (Lindblom, 1959).

Not surprisingly, housing and transportation are two of the three top indicators, although arguably maintaining a clearinghouse for aging related info would also include both housing and transportation related information. From the comments, survey rounds, and various categories of prioritization, it has become evident that these are the two top priorities for professionals working with seniors on a day-to-day basis. Whether housing and transportation represents priorities in all urban city centers or are more heavily weighted in San Francisco and Los Angeles (the two dominant cities in this survey) is hard to determine. Finally, all three indicators would most likely be managed by three different agencies, assigned according to established agenda of city agencies. Which brings up an interesting challenge; incorporating aging concerns within the context of the departments' work will most likely not be consistent as it may not be seen as pressing as other challenges each respective department faces and will be implemented based on the department's discretion. For example, a city's aging services department would most likely manage the clearinghouse of aging related information: age-friendly indicators would clearly serve the department's mission and impact the primary population of that department as well. However, assessing a city's transportation infrastructure for an aging population would be managed by a transportation department, which serves a broad population base and is most likely juggling a variety of priorities, of which may or may not have previously included age-friendliness. Therefore, important considerations include ensuring agency buy-in, incorporating aspects into existing frameworks wherever possible, and providing support on what defines agefriendliness within the context of the department's work. Additionally, for both housing funding and transportation systems, cities are often juggling multiple levels of government (local, state, and federal) with regards to oversight, funding, and regulations, all of which can create a coordination challenge.

POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS

Based on the lessons learned from the literature review, the current age-friendly frameworks, and the analysis of the survey rankings, I conclude that developing a general age-friendly city index is both possible and an important next step. Secondly, that such an index can be adapted based on the particular context of each city.

Creation of an "Age-Friendly Index"

After reviewing the broad range of existing indicators, the goal of this research is to assess the feasibility of a reliable, measurable, and research based Age-Friendly Index. A universal tool, the index would serve as the preliminary guide for a city to both assess and ensure their communities are age-friendly.

Incorporating a built environment perspective, it should contain a minimum amount of indicators (say 30-40) to ensure that: implementation is manageable; measurements and evaluations are conducted regularly and consistently with minimal burden on the city; to allow for a greater sense of accomplishment initially; and to encourage cities to adapt and grow the Age-Friendly Index to best meet their needs. The index should be organized based on a general range of categories typical to cities and managing departments, such as housing, transportation, infrastructure, green spaces, policy, emergency management, and safety. This would allow a city to delegate and collaborate with relevant departments. While managed by a city department, it would require partnership with local community-based organizations, such as a university, neighborhood association, or nonprofit. Age-friendly planning can be seen as an enhancement of existing city planning efforts, such as combining indicators with existing efforts like the Complete Streets Initiatives. An Age-Friendly Index based on best practices, research, and successful implementation would provide communities with an accessible and tangible model to replicate.

The Age-Friendly index would serve cities with the following goals: 1) to assess the

condition of the built environment; 2) allow for city-to-city comparisons; 3) provide tangible, actionable, and research based options for improvements; and 4) ensures that the indicators are both measureable and replicable. The index would serve as a tool for cities with an aging population to engage in the discussion of measuring and improving the age-friendliness of their city. Even cities with a limited institutional capacity can use this index as a launching pad to create effective indicators and tangible results.

The Age-Friendly Index: a flexible tool for cities

It may seem contradictory to advocate both for a generalist approach to age-friendly planning with the index, followed by an approach that advocates for plans that prioritize and incorporate the unique challenges and strengths of each city. Nonetheless, I believe that both recommendations serve complimentary goals, specifically by: securing resident buy-in, community stewardship, and the long-term sustainability of an age-friendly city.

First, a general Age-Friendly Index would serve as a starting point in creating an age-friendly community, as well as a way to broadly compare various cities. Intended to be a manageable and concrete approach for city agencies, long-term sustainability requires that residents feel ownership around this work, as opposed to a mandate handed down from above.

Therefore, creating a collaborative local task-force in order to evaluate and implement a site specific approach empowers a community to directly address local concerns, ensures that improvements are site specific, and through the process, creates and maintains community based stewardship, resulting in increased community investment in both the index and the outcomes. No general template can be an effective tool for all cities. Rather the best role it can serve is as a guide, allowing each city to expand the index to best suit their unique circumstances, priorities, and capacities.

Secondly, encouraging a localized expansion of an Age-Friendly Index would encourage: place-based solutions, providing cities the opportunity to share and learn from distinct approaches; encourage competition among cities; as a marketing strategy for tourists and residents; and would encourage the participation of local businesses and private interests in becoming age-friendly.

Furthermore, an accessible and efficient Age-Friendly Index would also serve as an empowering community based planning tool. Indicators have the potential to inform, educate, and embolden various city actors in creating a more age-friendly city. This work could inform new and existing city plans among a broad range of city departments. It would also allow residents to use the results for advocacy on behalf of funding, support, and direct improvements. Community groups could use the indicators as opportunities for creating more inclusive neighborhoods, either through placemaking, community block grants, or other locally based opportunities.

In summary, future efforts within the field of age-friendly planning should be focused on creating a general index that incorporates research based indicators that are measurable, actionable, sensitive to change while also allowing for city specific approaches.

CONCLUSION

Research Summary

Conducted over the course of six months, the goal of this research was to determine which age-friendly indicators were the most effective at improving the lives of urban seniors. I was motivated by an interest in whether a general age-friendly guide and ranking could be available to cities, such as a walkability score. Focusing specifically on the built environment and its impact on an aging population, 88 indicators were drawn from an extensive literature review, existing age-friendly city plans, and age-friendly guides. Indicators were chosen based on the following requirements: addressed public space and/or the built environment, would be implemented and managed by a city agency, and were included in an existing plan or recommended in current research. Compiled into a two-part survey based on the Delphi method, aging experts went through an iterative process of prioritizing, ranking, and ultimately eliminating indicators based on a variety of criteria.

Survey participants are professionals familiar with both with the aging population and the built environment. Using a snowball technique both with colleagues and new contacts, 34 agreed to participate in the first survey and 30 for the second survey. Participants represent a broad range of professions and were classified within three categories: academics (professors or researchers affiliated with a research institute), practitioners (primary role involves developing, executing, and managing direct services), and designers (from a design related background, develops and/or implements physical structures).

The first survey categorized the 88 indicators within seven general categories, including city

policy and planning, citywide assessments, city managed programs, outdoor public spaces, safety, emergency preparedness, and active transportation infrastructure. The highest ranked 38 indicators comprised the second survey and were sorted within four categories, including: city policy, city implementation and infrastructure, serving the greatest number of seniors, and city-to-city comparison.

Results: Age-Friendly Indicators

The following list represents the highest ranked indicators that were considered the most effective at ensuring an age-friendly city. These indicators were considered measurable, actionable, and sensitive to change, and most appropriate for the following categories:

- **City Policy:** review policies regarding city wide codes and policies in relation to senior housing to assess barriers to increase supply; increase involvement of elders in community-based decision making; assess the transportation infrastructure available in all areas of the city; and funding for public and private transportation options: prioritizing affordability and range of options.
- **City Implementation and Infrastructure:** ensuring that sidewalks are accessible, level, and pedestrians are prioritized; improve street lighting, street connectivity, and street conditions; extend pedestrian crossing time and include countdown clocks; offer loan assistance for home repairs and modifications; implement flexible zoning for mixed-use and intergenerational uses; and train first responders about specific needs for older adults.
- **Greatest Number of Seniors Served:** offer home safety modifications and fall prevention services; assess availability of alternative transportation options; increase involvement of elders in community-based decision making; and maintain a clearinghouse (phone and online) for aging related info.
- City-to-City Comparisons: ensure that existing parks are age-friendly, such as

handrails, accessible benches, shade, lighting, and clear markers; funding for public and private transportation options, prioritizing affordability and range of options; ensure safe and connected pedestrian pathways throughout the city; assess the transportation infrastructure available in all areas of the city; review policies regarding city wide codes and policies in relation to senior housing to assess barriers to increase supply; and implement flexible zoning for mixed-use and intergenerational uses.

Results were also analyzed based on the professional categories of survey participants, with the following indicators as the highest ranked per category:

- Academics: ensure existing parks are age-friendly, such as handrails, accessible benches, shade, lighting, and clear markers, and ensure safe and connected pedestrian pathways throughout the city.
- **Designers:** funding for public and private transportation options, prioritizing affordability and range of options, and ensure safe and connected pedestrian pathways throughout the city.
- **Practitioners:** review policies regarding city wide codes and policies in relation to senior housing to assess barriers to increase supply; maintain a clearinghouse (phone and online) for aging related info; and assess the transportation infrastructure available in all areas of the city.

An Age-Friendly City Benefits Everyone

Additionally, the language should be inclusive and focus on these improvements as being beneficial for all ages, not just senior. There are two compelling reasons for this: first, there is a danger of this type of planning to become patronizing, especially as the field of aging moves more towards a social justice framework with a language based in rights, empowerment, and autonomy. Secondly, it is much more difficult to build the momentum required to develop and implement an age-friendly plan within a city if it is seen as being beneficial to only one portion of the population. An example of this is Kansas City's "Communities for All Ages": through various community stakeholder meetings, the earliest organizers realized that focusing on seniors did not engage residents. Once they changed the language to be inclusive rather than focused on one demographic, the community engagement greatly increased, and they've been able to greatly expand their original program to include other communities.

Implications

There is a dearth of research on the relationship between aging and the urban built environment. Additionally, until now there has been no study of existing age-friendly city plans, either with the goal of creating a general guide or evaluating the effectiveness of established indicators. The list above is an informative first step, but is a drop in the bucket when considering the big picture: American cities are aging rapidly yet little is being done to prepare for this coming wave.

Aging Cities

I recently had a conversation with two urban planners working for the City of Los Angeles Planning Department (LAPD). I asked if the department had ever considered doing an assessment or incorporating age-friendly indicators within their work. Not only had they never considered the issue, the planners were unclear of what implementation would look like, why it would be a priority, and expressed concern that age-friendly approach to planning would be too limited of a focus. When asked what it would take for LAPD to consider incorporating age-friendly best practices within citywide planning efforts, they responded with pressure outside of the agency, such as advocacy groups, an elected official, or the Mayor's office. While this was an informal conversation and not necessarily a reflection of the entire department, it serves as a compelling example of the challenges in advocating for and creating age-friendly cities.

Even with a large, forward thinking city-planning department with a significant senior population, the concept or necessity of an age-friendly city was unfamiliar to both professionals. This disconnect reflects a larger issue; aging and the impact it will have on cities is not widely recognized, anticipated, or incorporated within city planning efforts. For reasons such as this, establishing best practices is a critical next step within this field.

Next Steps

In many ways, this research has revealed more questions than it answers. The study's resulting list of indicators is only a starting point, which has revealed many opportunities for continued research, including: the process by which cities initiate and implement age-friendly plans, the short and long term success of established indicators, the prioritization of age-friendly indicators by seniors, the economic benefits associated with being age-friendly, what defines success for an age-friendly plan, and the challenges associated with implementing an age-friendly framework. Indeed, it is an exciting time to be interested in aging and planning. With the baby boomers just past the retirement threshold, the need for this type of work will only increase. Similar to the walkability index, an Age-Friendly Index can serve the role of raising awareness and advocacy around a city designed for all ages, from babies to centenarians.

APPENDIX

- A. Complete List of Indicators (67)
- **B.** Survey Participant Details (71)
- **C.** First Survey Template (73)
- **D.** Comments, First Survey (90)
- **E.** Highest Ranked Indicators, Survey #1 (97)
- **F.** Survey #2 Template (103)
- **G.** Highest Ranked Indicators, Survey #2 (114)

APPENDIX A: list of original indicators

I. CITY POLICY AND PLANNING

All the following categories focus specifically on land use zoning or policy based tools that cities can use to assess and improve their age friendliness.

1. Residential Zoning

- 1. Encourage co-housing and other housing models
- 2. Allow granny cottages and accessory dwelling units
- 3. Encourage smaller and compact development
- 4. Increase residential density
- 5. Provide technical assistance for developing (senior) housing

2. Zoning Changes

- 1. Discourage development of seniors only communities
- 2. Implement flexible zoning to allow for mixed-use and intergenerational uses
- 3. Remove definitions of "family" from zoning codes

3. Policy

- 1. Ensure events are accessible
- 2. "one time and occasional events"
- 3. Prevent effects of gentrification on older adults
- 4. Target section 8 housing vouchers to seniors at risk for eviction
- 5. Tax abatements for developments that is accessible or near transit
- 6. "exceeds minimum accessibility requirements"

II. CITY WIDE ASSESSMENTS

Assessments can be useful tools for cities to determine the strengths and challenges with regards to specific aspects of developing an aging-friendly framework

- 1. **Ensuring Access to Amenities:** Identify locations that lack adequate services and infrastructure that specifically impact seniors
- 2. **Affordable Housing:** Review policies regarding city wide codes and policies* in relation to senior housing, and assess barriers to increasing supply around fair housing, green building, urban renewal, visit-ability, affordability
- 3. **Transit Accessibility:** Assess that transportation infrastructure available in all areas of the city
- 4. **Walkability:** Assess street connectivity within neighborhoods, including facilities and spaces frequented by seniors and recommend site specific improvements

III. CITY MANAGED PROGRAMS

1. Resource Assistance

- 1. Create a directory of age-friendly resources and activities
- 2. Maintain a clearinghouse (phone and online) for aging related information
- 3. Manage a website of community-wide opportunities for older adults

2. Educational Programs

- 1. A guide to planners and developers regarding best practices for age-friendly housing
- 2. Develop best practices for improving accommodations for people with disabilities at all public gatherings
- 3. Launch a city-wide age-friendly educational campaign
- 4. Eviction prevention services and education for seniors
- 5. Provide education about all transportation options

3. Neighborhood Focused Programs

- 1. Initiate demonstration projects and design competitions to encourage innovative approaches to housing shared and intergenerational
- 2. Integrate hospitals and long term care settings into neighborhoods
- 3. Encourage intergenerational interactions, programs and spaces

4. Home Modification Programs

- 1. Offer home safety modifications and fall prevention checklist for seniors
- 2. Offer loan assistance to seniors for home repairs and rehabilitation
- 3. Provide home energy efficiency modifications
- 4. Collaborate with health agencies on improving delivery of services

5. Community Engagement Programs

- 1. Develop community based outreach to check in on seniors
- 2. Older adults consult on specific plans, policies, and codes, to ensure an aging perspective
- 3. Increase involvement of older adults into civic affairs and policy making

IV. OUTDOOR PUBLIC SPACES:

1. Increase access to and use of green space

- 1. Include accessible public restrooms in parks and public areas
- 2. Build pocket parks
- 3. Ensure accessibility **to** green spaces within the city, such as bus routes, accessible sidewalks and pathways
- 4. Ensure age friendly parks including handrails, lighting, accessible benches, shade, and clear markers

2. Promote opportunities for social interaction

- 1. Libraries as age friendly hubs
- 2. Neighborhood schools utilized as multi-functional facilities

- 3. Benches in front of parks, bus stops, stores, churches, libraries, post office, and restaurants
- 4. Place permanent interactive equipment in public spaces (such as chess table)
- 5. Seating at natural activity nodes*
- 6. with arm rests/back rests (leave out b/c include in recommendation?)

3. Gardening

- 1. Develop opportunities for gardening
- 2. Create and disseminate guidelines for accessible raised garden beds
- 3. Increase access to farmers markets and community gardens
- 4. Develop senior designed park or garden within location of senior centers or housing

V. SAFETY

- 1. Ensure gathering spaces and parks offer clear visual viewing
- 2. Increase safety on public transit by training drivers, local policy, and information for seniors
- 3. Increase street lighting, street connectivity, and improve sidewalk conditions
- 4. Redesign intersections at key locations to improve pedestrian safety
- 5. Support and increase community policing

VI. EMERGENCY PREPAREDNESS

1. Training

- 1. Engage elders in emergency preparedness training
- 2. Disaster planning for all providers of essential services
- 3. Train first responders about specific needs of older adults
- 4. Increase disaster planning for senior housing providers

2. Process

- 1. Ensure existing plan includes assisting vulnerable populations in emergencies
- 2. Develop and foster community resilience to respond to emergencies
- 3. Support community providers to expand reach during disasters
- 4. Consult on elders and providers about public shelters
- 5. Establish disaster pharmacy law to require distribution of medication during state of emergency

VII. ACTIVE TRANSPORTATION INFASTRUCTURE

1. Walking

- 1. Separate pedestrians from vehicles, such as traffic islands, wider sidewalks, and bike lanes
- 2. Ensure safe walking routes to common destinations
- 3. Extend pedestrian crossing times and include countdown clocks
- 4. Restricting vehicle access in high pedestrian areas

2. Conditions of Public Streets and Sidewalks

i. Policy Strategies

- 1. Implement traffic calming measures
- 2. Ensure that active transportation (biking, walking, public transit, etc.) is available in all areas of the city
- 3. Ensure that sidewalk meets width for wheelchair, pavement is smooth, level, non-slip, and that pedestrians are prioritized

ii. Design Strategies

- 1. Benches in bus shelters and at all public transit locations
- 2. Make sure that sidewalks connect to common spaces used by seniors
- 3. Ensure that street signage is present and legible
- 4. Implement car-free zones

3. Driving

- **1.** Advance warning of crossroads, well marked streets, condition of roads, and traffic calming measures
- 2. Driver safety courses for seniors
- 3. Address the needs and capacities of older drivers

4. Public Transportation

i. Funding Priorities

- 1. Prioritize funding for accessible and integrated transportation system
- 2. Prioritize affordability of options
- 3. Prioritize reliability & frequency

ii. Accessibility of Transit

- 1. Age-friendly vehicles, priority seating on buses
- 2. Bus shelters, lights, accessible location and conditions of bus stops
- 3. Large writing on all bus signs
- 4. Relocating bus stops to far side of intersection

5. Alternative Transportation

- 1. Foster the use and availability of alternative transportation options, such as van transport systems
- 2. Policies that create incentives for private resources to support specialized transit
- 3. Taxi voucher program for seniors unable to use public transit

						Design/				
First	Last	Title	Organization	Academic	Practitioner	Implementation	Location	Survey #1	Survey #2	Notes
										referred, specializes in aging in
Gretchen	Addi	Architect Program Support	IDEO SF Dept of Aging and Adult			X	San Francisco, CA	x	x	place design
Rick	Appleby	Analyst	Services		x		San Francisco, CA	x	x	former colleague colleague, design &
Rachel	Caraviello	Director of Programs	Affordable Living for the Aging Institute on Aging, Portland		x		Los Angeles, CA	x	x	gerontology degrees Worked on Portland's age-
Alan	DeLaTorre	Research Associate	State University	x			Portland, OR	x	x	friendly plan
Daphne	Dennis	Social Services Manager	City of West Hollywood		X		Los Angeles, CA	x	x	referred referred, transportation planner with focus on aging
David	Erby	Research Professor	University of Michigan	x			Ann Arbor, MI	x	x	population thesis advisor, specializes in the
Leo	Estrada	Professor, Urban Planning Dept	UCLA	x			Los Angeles, CA	x	x	aging population among other topics
			Columbia Aging Center,							also serves as Associate Director of the International Longevity Center, Columbia
Ruth	Finkelstein	Associate Director	previously Institute for Human Centered	x			New York, NY	x	NO	Aging Center
Valerie	Fletcher	Executive Director	Design			x	Boston, MA	x	NO	referred, universal design former colleague, previously owned construction firm that provided aging in place
Rachel	Fontenot	former VP/Owner	Ageless Construction			х	San Francisco, CA	x	х	modifications
Mary	Gerber	Aging in Place Installer	Consultant		х		San Francisco, CA	x	x	former colleague
Lindsay	Goldman	Project Director	New York Academy of Medicine			x	New York, NY	v	NO	Project Manager for NYC's age- friendly plan
Jen	Gray	Program Director	Rebuilding Together SF SF Dept of Aging and Adult		x	~	San Francisco, CA	x x	x	former coworker Overseeing SF's age-friendly
Anne	Hinton	Executive Director	Services		x		San Francisco, CA	x	х	plan
Marie	Jobling	Executive Director	Community Living Campaign		x		San Francisco, CA	x	x	former colleague referred, currently managing
Rose	Johns	planning analyst	SF Dept of Public Health		x		San Francisco, CA	x	x	SF's age-friendly plan
Jacqueline	Jones	Executive Director Professor, School of	NEXT Village		x		San Francisco, CA	x	NO	referred Conducts research on aging
Claudia	Kawas	Medicine	University of CA, Irvine	x			Irvine, CA	x	x	populations, interview on CBS
		former Community								previously worked on Atlanta's age-friendly plan; currently getting a PhD and that focusing
Laura	Keyes	Development Manager	Atlanta Regional Commission	х			Dallas, TX	x	x	on age-friendly communities
David	Knego	Executive Director Aging and Health	Curry Senior Center		x		San Francisco, CA	x	x	former colleague previously worked on Atlanta's
Kathryn	Lawler	Resources Manager	Atlanta Regional Commission		x		Atlanta, GA	x	x	age-friendly plan specializes in aging populations, co-wrote a book about age-
Lene	Levy-Storm	Associate Professor	UCLA	x			Los Angeles, CA	х	х	friendly parks
Shireen	McSpadden	Deputy Director	Services		x		San Francisco, CA			former colleague referred, specializes in aging in
Patricia	Moore	President	Moore Design Associates			х	Phoenix, AZ	x	x	place design
Karen	Nemsick	Executive Director	Rebuilding Together SF		x		San Francisco, CA	x	x	former boss, manages aging in place modifications and repairs

John Pyr	noos	Professor of Gerontology, Policy & Planning	University of Southern California	x			Los Angeles, CA	x	NO	focus on housing and an aging population, coined term "Peter Pan housing" former colleague, Planning graduate degree and part of
Anne Ror	omero	Project Manager	SF Mayor's Office of Housing			x	San Francisco, CA	x	x	aging SF working group
Marisol San	inchez	Resident Services Coordinator	West Hollywood Community Housing Corporation Human Services and Rent Stablization, City of West		x		West Hollywood, CA	x	someone else, toss out data	referred currently developing an aging in place housing strategy for
Elizabeth Sav	wage	Director	Hollywood		x		West Hollywood, CA	x	x	the City of West Hollywood former coworker, background in architecture and trades, managed aging in place
Kat Sav	wyer	Founder	Groundswell Rainscapes			x	San Francisco, CA	x	x	program referred, specializes in aging in
Susanne Sta	adler	Principal	Stadler Architecture			x	San Francisco, CA			place design former colleague, did aging in
John Ste	evens	former owner Professor, Social	John Stevens Construction Company			x	Martinez, CA	x	NO	place as a General Contractor and then managing a nonprofit
Fernando Tor	orres-Gil	Welfare and Public Policy	UCLA	x			Los Angeles, CA	x	conse	thesis advisor, specializes in the aging population transportation planner with
Marty Wa	achs	Professor Emeritus, Urban Planning Dept	UCLA	x			Los Angeles, CA	x	x	research experience planning for an aging population co-writer of "Residential Choices and Experiences of
Elaine We	ethington	Professor, College of Human Ecology	Cornell University	x			Ithaca, NY	x	x	Older Adults: Pathways to Life Quality" former coworker, general contractor and experienced
Orlanda Wil	ilson	General Contractor/Owner	That's Women's Work Construction Firm Univeristy of Illinois, Chicago;			x	San Francisco, CA	x	x	with aging in place modifications aging planner, professor and
Brad Win	inick	Consultant and Adjunct Professor	Age-Friendly Chicago Advisory Board	x			Chicago, IL	x	x	currently working on board of Chicago's age-friendly plan
				12	15	10				

AGING & THE BUILT ENVIRONMENT

This study seeks to assess current age-friendly indicators, focusing specifically on the US built environment*, using two primary sources: various age-friendly plans and established aging in place research. In the first round of surveys, the goal is to prioritize previously established indicators based on effectiveness, feasibility, and importance. While there are a lot of great models being developed, either they are very broad (WHO Aging Cities Plan) or very city specific (NYC's Age-Friendly Report); this research aims to develop built environment indicators that are in between, and are both measurable and specific, yet can be applied to multiple cities creating a consistent way to determine and compare different cities "age-ability".

*Built Environment refers to human made public structures and infrastructures, excluding private (houses, businesses) structures and social services (direct service, care giving, etc.)

* Required

1. First, Last Name *

2. A little about yourself!

How many years have you worked with the aging population and/or in your field?

3. How old are you? *

Check all that apply.

18-24 yrs old
25-34 yrs old
35-44 yrs old
45-54 yrs old
55-64 yrs old
65-74 yrs old
75-84 yrs old
85 yrs or older

A General Framework for American Cities

When considering the following priorities, focus on selecting criteria that would be most beneficial in developing a consistent framework for American cities in general.

CITY POLICY & PLANNING

4. Residential Zoning *

Prioritize with #1 being the highest priority, #5 the least priority. *granny cottages are smaller houses built next to or behind a house, either for income or multigenerational housing.

Mark only one oval per row.

	#1 Priority	#2 Priority	#3 Priority	#4 Priority	#5 Priority
Increase residential density	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Encourage co-housing & other models	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Allow granny cottages*	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Technical assistance for developing senior housing	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Encourage smaller, compact development	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

5. General Zoning *

Prioritize with #1 being the highest priority and #3 being the least priority. *Mark only one oval per row.*

	#1 Priority	#2 Priority	#3 Priority
Implement flexible zoning for mixed-use and inter-generational uses	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Remove definitions of "family" from zoning codes	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Discourage development of seniors only communities	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

6. Policy *

	#1 Priority	#2 Priority	#3 Priority	#4 Priority
Ensure all public events are accessible	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Tax abatement for developments that are accessible or near transit	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Minimize impact of gentrification on older adults	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Target section 8 housing vouchers for seniors at risk for eviction	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

7. Comments (optional)

		•••																													

CITY WIDE ASSESSMENTS

Assessments can be useful for cities to determine the strengths and challenges with regards to specific aspects of developing an aging-friendly framework.

8. Prioritize with #1 being the highest priority and #4 being the least priority. *

Mark only one oval per row.

	#1 Priority	#2 Priority	#3 Priority	#4 Priority
TRANSIT ACCESSIBILITY: Assess the transportation infrastructure available in all areas of the city.	\bigcirc		\bigcirc	\bigcirc
ACCESS TO AMENITIES: identify locations that lack adequate services & infrastructure that specifically impacts seniors.	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
WALKABILITY: Assess street connectivity within neighborhoods & recommend site specific improvements	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
AFFORDABLE HOUSING: Review policies regarding city wide codes & policies in relation to senior housing & assess barriers to increase supply.	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

9. Comments (Optional)

CITY MANAGED PROGRAMS

10. Resource Assistance *

	#1 Priority	#2 Priority	#3 Priority
Maintain a clearinghouse (phone & online) for aging related info	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

#1 Priority #2 Priority #3 Priority

Manage a website of opportunities for older adults	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Create a directory of age-friendly resources	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

11. Educational Programs *

Prioritize with #1 being the highest priority and #4 being the least priority. *Mark only one oval per row.*

	#1 Priority	#2 Priority	#3 Priority	#4 Priority
Launch a city-wide age-friendly campaign	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Eviction prevention services and education for seniors	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
A guide regarding development best practices for age-friendly housing	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Best Practices for improving accessibility at all public gatherings	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

12. Neighborhood Focused Programs *

Prioritize with #1 being the highest priority and #4 being the least priority. *Mark only one oval per row.*

	#1 Priority	#2 Priority	#3 Priority	#4 Priority
Integrate hospitals & long term care settings into neighborhoods.	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Initiate demonstration projects & design competitions to encourage innovative approaches to housing.	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Collaborate with agencies on improving delivery of services	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Encourage intergenerational interactions, programs, & spaces.	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

13. Home Modification Programs *

	#1 Priority	#2 Priority	#3 Priority
Offer loan assistance for home repairs & modifications	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Offer home safety modifications & fall prevention services	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Provide home energy efficiency modifications	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

14. Community Engagement Programs *

Prioritize with #1 being the highest priority and #3 being the least priority. *Mark only one oval per row.*

	#1 Priority	#2 Priority	#3 Priority
Consult older adults on specific plans, policies, and codes to ensure an aging perspective	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Develop community based outreach to support seniors aging in place	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Increase involvement of elders in community based decision making	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

15. Comments (optional)

.....

OUTDOOR PUBLIC SPACES

16. Increase access to and use of green space *

	#1 Priority	#2 Priority	#3 Priority	#4 Priority
Ensure existing parks are age friendly, such as handrails, accessible benches, shade, lighting & clear markers	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Ensure accessibility to green spaces, such as bus routes, accessible sidewalks & pathways	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Include accessible public restrooms in parks & public areas	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Build pocket parks with seating	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

17. Promote opportunities for social interaction *

	#1 Priority	#2 Priority	#3 Priority	#4 Priority
Place permanent interactive	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

#1 Priority #2 Priority #3 Priority #4 Priority

equipment in public spaces (such as chess table).				
Libraries as age friendly hubs.	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Benches in front of parks, bus stops, stores, libraries, churches, & restaurants.	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Neighborhood schools utilized as multi-functional facilities.	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

18. Gardening *

Prioritize with #1 being the highest priority and #4 being the least priority. *Mark only one oval per row.*

	#1 Priority	#2 Priority	#3 Priority	#4 Priority
Increase access to farmers markets & community gardens	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Create & disseminate guidelines for accessible garden beds	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Design new parks & gardens specifically with aging and accessibility in mind	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Develop opportunities for food gardening	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

19. Comments (optional)

SAFETY

20. *

	#1 Priority	#2 Priority	#3 Priority	#4 Priority	#5 Priority
Increase safety on public transit & at bus stops	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Ensure gathering spaces & parks offer clear visual sight lines	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

	#1 Priority	#2 Priority	#3 Priority	#4 Priority	#5 Priority
Redesign intersections at key locations to improve pedestrian safety	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Support community policing	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Improve street lighting, connectivity and conditions	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

21. Comments (optional)

EMERGENCY PREPAREDNESS

22. Training *

	#1 Priority	#2 Priority	#3 Priority	#4 Priority
Train 1st responders about specific needs for older adults	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Increase disaster planning for senior housing providers	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Providers of essential services to seniors should have a disaster plan	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Engage elders in emergency preparedness training	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

23. Process *

	#1 Priority	#2 Priority	#3 Priority	#4 Priority	#5 Priority
Consult with elders & providers about public shelters	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Coordinate disaster plan with pharmacies to allow medication distribution	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

	#1 Priority	#2 Priority	#3 Priority	#4 Priority	#5 Priority
during state of emergency					
Support community providers to expand reach during disasters	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Develop & foster community resilience to respond to emergencies	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Ensure existing plan includes assisting vulnerable populations in emergencies	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

24. Comments (optional)

TRANSPORTATION

25. Walking *

	#1 Priority	#2 Priority	#3 Priority	#4 Priority
Restrict vehicle access in high pedestrian areas	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Separate pedestrians from vehicles	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Ensure safe & connected pedestrian pathways throughout the city	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Extend pedestrians crossing times & include countdown clocks	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

26. Conditions of Public Streets & Sidewalks: Implementation Strategies *

	#1 Priority	#2 Priority	#3 Priority
Implement traffic calming measures.	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

#1 Priority #2 Priority #3 Priority

Ensure that active transportation is available in all areas of the city	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Ensure that sidewalk is accessible, level and pedestrians are prioritized	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

27. Conditions of Public Streets & Sidewalks: Design Strategies *

Prioritize with #1 being the highest priority and #4 being the least priority. *Mark only one oval per row.*

	#1 Priority	#2 Priority	#3 Priority	#4 Priority
Benches in bus shelters & at all public transit locations	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Implement car-free zones	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Make sure that sidewalks connect to common spaces	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Ensure that street signage is present & legible	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

28. Driving *

	#1 Priority	#2 Priority	#3 Priority	#4 Priority	#5 Priority
Services to counsel older adults on when to stop driving	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Ensure accessible parking spaces at new & existing facilities	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Advance warning of crossroads, well marked streets & traffic calming measures	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Driver safety courses for seniors	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Provide seniors education about all transportation options	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

29. Comments (optional)

PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION

30. Funding Priorities *

Prioritize with #1 being the highest priority and #3 being the least priority. *Mark only one oval per row.*

	#1 Priority	#2 Priority	#3 Priority
FUNDING FOR PUBLIC & PRIVATE SERVICES: prioritize affordability and range of transportation options	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
FUNDING FOR INFRASTRUCTURE: improve accessibility & integration of current public & private options	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
FUNDING FOR BUSES: improve reliability & frequency of city bus system	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

31. Accessiblity of Transit *

	#1 Priority	#2 Priority	#3 Priority	#4 Priority
Large writing on all bus signs	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Relocating bus stops to far side of intersection	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Bus shelters, lights, accessible location & conditions of bus stops	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Age-friendly vehicles, priority seating on buses	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

32. Alternative Transportation *

FIONLY	#2 Priority	#3 Priority
\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
		1 Priority #2 Priority

#1 Priority #2 Priority #3 Priority

support specialized transit			
Taxi voucher program for seniors unable to use public transit	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Availability of alternative transportation options	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

33. Comments (optional)

THANK YOU!

34. Do you believe that there is an important consideration or potential indicator left out? Please share!

(with regards to the built environment specifically)



APPENDIX D: Comments, first survey

Compiled Feb 21st, 2015

(Only changes made were minor spelling errors)

COMMENTS: CITY POLICY & PLANNING

I am not a proponent of utilizing the term "Granny" for cottages on primary residential properties. I find the name pejorative and limiting for other family members who could benefit from the opportunity to live, privately, in proximity to family.

Likewise, I encourage that in asking for an individual's numeric marker, the question be "What is your age?"

Responding is tricky because San Francisco is so built out already, is so densely built already, has more people sharing/ living in apartments because of the tech boom, has huge eviction rates when property owners want rent controlled apartments back on the market, etc. Also, so many buildings are designated as 'historical', so modifications and improvements are tough to do, and the building permit process has a huge backlog because of all of the building and modifications going on around town.

Gentrification is the most urgent issue...

I do not have a background in Urban Planning, so I'm somewhat unfamiliar with some of the concepts and do not fully understand your instructions. What does it mean to have "... a consistent framework for American cities in general." I've answered the best of my knowledge.

Unlike in the post WW II economy, there will not be a boom of three-tiered housing for elders who are aging. The City of West Hollywood is developing an Aging in Place strategic plan to identify ways in which to cope with the increase in aging community members, programs for them, and ways to help them make good decisions in the later years, whether to stay strong in their homes or to move to a setting where they can receive care. Unfortunately, there are less government resources and a high level of senior hardship/cost of housing. One solution, although not embraced enough, is co-housing or shared housing. For that, however, the current infrastructure needs to be habitable and accessible. That is less expensive for governments, but has a lot of complexity, too, to accomplish with private business (landlords).

Minimize impact of gentrification is quite broad and, I would think, includes targeted housing assistance. Also, while Section 8 may be the only option in many places, it also seems to be of somewhat limited use. My impression is that there are a variety of housing situations that may require more flexible spending/assistance to stay in the home -- for example, senior may need only a few months of assistance (e.g., to offset an expensive medical bill). In a city like SF, we also see a fair amount of assistance with behavioral issues

that can impact housing and lead to eviction (e.g., bed bug removal, coaching to reduce hoarding/cluttering).

I'm responding to specific conditions in San Francisco rather than larger areas such as the Bay Area or other metro areas.

"smaller, compact development" seems to refer to housing units (smaller) and planning (compact) which are two units. My answer was based on the unit of measurement being the home unit, not the neighborhood/region unit.

Cities should incentivize accessible/universally designed/adapted private residences through discounted permit fees or property tax brakes.

COMMENTS: SAFETY SECTION

I would differentiate between safety and security. They are not the same thing.

How options are implemented makes a huge difference in how I would prioritize an option. For example, redesigning intersections to improve ped safety would be high priority but there is not much that can be done at most intersections without the great expenditure.

I think all of these are priority 1 or 2

What is safety? Safety from falling? Safety from being mugged? Safety from knowing where to go? These are too many things mixed together.

COMMENTS: HOME MODIFICATION SECTION

The Home Mod Section instructions has an error: #4 should be #3.

I found most of the items listed to the left in most of the questions to be rather meaningless platitudes and I had difficulty ordering my priorities. My ordering is not very strong in terms of my preferences and I do not in the end feel that if I listed one item second and another third that the order is very important or significant. Many of the items seemed too similar to me to differentiate in a meaningful manner.

I really feel like my reliability in answering these questions is compromised as the response categories read like a list of age-friendly best practices. Also, my knowledge of local actions may lead to biased responses for the national perspective that was requested.

There is a tremendous need to define 'age friendly'. Mostly this is seen as the same as accessible but this is just the baseline.

SF has huge problems with age friendly businesses, like coffee shops, etc. They are full to the brim with tourists, are loud, many are old and not accessible.

Again, my ordering was forced by the exercise and I have no basis by which to truly prioritize these statements.

In an urban environment, pocket parks are a terrible idea. That land use takes away from affordable housing opportunities - and housing is a key to stability, not a park.

Aging is a broad experience physically and mentally and much of what should be prioritized depends on the physical health of individuals. Creating a livable environment in the public realm should focus on universal design rather than design specific to an aging population.

It is vitally important that all people consider emergency preparedness as a process of empowerment rather than thinking of disasters as an individual experience to be feared. Neighborhoods are being offered a unique opportunity to function as a collective cohesive unit and that includes utilizing the strong connections that seniors have in their long time neighborhoods.

Pay attention to not separate families and keep elders connected to their family or advocates in case of disaster.

fyi- as you know, much of SF is build on steep, steep hills. Seniors often have to walk down very steep hills to access public transportation, and then walk back up those hills with their groceries, etc.

I think you meant "counsel" rather than "council."

I'd be interested in the statistics of dangerous driving on older drivers versus distracted drivers. There is a huge emphasis on elders stopping driving but there is far more room for improvement on everyone driving safely and great public transportation options for all. I think there is a lot of ageism at work in prompting older drivers to be fearful of driving when what they need to fear is bad distracted drivers of all ages.

Who are seniors? How do you define this group?

Many seniors are fearful of any attention spent on THEIR OWN driving...as all are fearful that driving privileges will be taken away. So safety should begin with talking to them about other forms of transportation so they give up driving on their own and don't view loss-of-driving as a take-away.

COMMENTS: ABOUT PRIORITIES

Public Busses are now free to seniors in SF (there's a financial eligibility test, but it's very generous)

All are important so it was hard to rank.

It is difficult to assign priority scores when in some cases I think things have equal priority and in other cases the items are not mutually exclusive. For example, in the citywide assessments section transit accessibility and access to amenities have significant overlap. I ranked affordable housing #4 because I don't think city codes create the most significant barrier to adding to the supply of affordable housing. I think policies could continue to incentivize affordable housing, but the best use of org/people's time is advocate for greater financial resources. People will build and developers will work around codes as long as there is financial incentive/feasibility.

My responses feel misleading as even the #4 priority is an important overall priority in planning for aging populations.

These are all important--probably equally important.

Amenities need a definition, this is very cultural.

Walkability and transit centers are major issues in the quality of life and isolation of seniors.

COMMENTS: ALTERNATIVE TRANSIT

We have taxi vouchers and as of march 1, public transit will be free to seniors whose income is under \$66,k (i think)

The issue is not to identify the program as a priority but to improve the quality of the delivery of the services. LA does have a taxi voucher program, for example, and it is inefficient, unfriendly, and ineffective.

Terms like making available alternatives are too vague for this to be a meaningful survey. Incentivizing private resources is a meaningless phrase.

I have heard (anecdotally) in San Francisco that there is a need for more wheel chair equipped vans and taxi drivers who are willing to help collapse wheelchairs

Most seniors that I know have huge issues with transportation including cost, timeliness and accessibility. They do not feel safe getting on or off of public busses and feel likely to have a bad fall if they try to utilize them.

Boundaries between public and private transport are blurring. Ride sharing services have to be involved in this survey.

COMMENTS: FINAL COMMENT BOX

Do you believe that there is an important consideration or potential indicator left out? Please share!

Education for younger people on the needs of people in late life.

Senior & disabled transportation need enhancement- as in more vehicles, more drivers, and a relaxing of the rules. For example, paratransit may take you to the store, but they won't carry your groceries up the three flights of stairs to your apartment. gov. transit for seniors should also include hiring a rider to help with those tasks while the driver stays on the bus. I would drill down a bit more when it comes to the tasks that are needed when dealing with senior

transit. SF has horrible problems with crime on the buses. Many, many people get robbed (of their cellphones, their purse, etc) WHILE they are riding. a bus approaches a stop and a thief will grab a persons phone right out of their hand and jump off the bus. so, safety WHILE riding is just as important as safety while waiting for the bus.

I found most of the questions to be too vague, to platitudinous to believe that my answers could possibly contribute in any way to useful policymaking.

steps without rails pedestrian crossings that light up wheel chair "parking" in grocery stores that have mobile shopping carts heavy entry doors to stores unlighted streets high curbs around parking lots

For public monies to be used to rehab existing housing, there would need to be income verification - and that is unlikely. When residential properties turnover, there should be a "Silver" review that the building is upgraded at least to some extent with ramps and handrails.

Nothing i can think of left out; just the obvs qualifying info on my perspective-- a) i'm considering san francisco or another densely populated urban environment in my answers. b) i'm generally a cynic. c) i'm generally practical vs theoretical.

It is very difficult to answer these questions in the abstract for a "generic" city. A key aspect is missing in the methodology of this survey -- which is that the recommendations be based on an assessment of existing assets and challenges in the specific place -- of the specific older people. Its arbitrary prioritizing abstract options irrespective of situation. In NYC -parking at facilities means little when most people don't have cars. In a very sprawling city where land has so little value that parking lots are huge and there's no public transit, this might be important. Also, in many domains, there are broad, vague options that are inclusive of other, more specific options. And lastly, there is the prioritization of the possible -- many times, one step is possible while another is completely out of reach. Does that mean the possible should be ignored in favor of the optimal?

Less isolation, more intergenerational approaches to housing and community and retail how to leverage older population in support of community needs - givers, not just takers

Financial education on home maintenance, loans, and determining when (physically or financially) it's time to move out of the large family home and into senior housing.

I didn't know what "locate bus stops at far end of intersection" meant or why it is important. Maybe reword to make this more clear. Otherwise, the indicators for the built environment look great!

range of housing options in all communities Building new homes so a person/family can live on first floor provide incentives for universal design connectivity should be included as in Broad band tech

Nothing left out. Great survey. Overall my responses we based on: that there are existing systems that include accommodations made in every day life for both youth and disabled people - which seniors can benefit from. My suggestions are about, in my view, what seniors-only can benefit from. Thank you for doing this and good luck!

I think someone has to step and prioritize broadband internet access and learning opportunities for all, including seniors and adults with disabilities as a way for people to stay connected despite current physical barriers and future disabilities of our folks.

APPENDIX E: Highest ranked indicators, first survey

RANKINGS: Items were ranked by 34 participants, with 1 being the highest priority and 3-5 being the lower priority (depending on the number of items per category). Items with the lowest score indicate the higher priorities.

I. CITY POLICY & PLANNING

Table 1.1: Residential Zoning					
Encourage co-	Technical	Encourage	Allow granny*	Increase	
housing & other	assistance for	smaller,	cottages	residential	
models	developing	compact		density	
	senior housing	development			
2.35	2.85	3.09	3.18	3.53	
	1 11.		11 / 11	1 1 1	

*granny cottages, also known as accessory dwelling units refers to small additional houses on property. Term was developed specifically in Australia as a housing option for senior family members.

Table 1.2: General Zoning

Implement flexible zoning for mixed-use & intergenerational uses	Remove definitions of "family" from zoning codes	Discourage development of seniors only communities
1.15	2.12	2.74

Table 1.3: Policy			
Target Section 8 housing vouchers for	Minimize impact of gentrification on	Ensure all public events are accessible	Tax abatement for developments that
seniors at risk for	older adults		are accessible or
eviction			near transit
2.15	2.15	2.85	2.85

II. CITY WIDE ASSESSMENTS

Table 2.1: Assessments				
AFFORDABLE	TRANSIT	ACCESS TO	WALKABILITY:	
HOUSING: Review	ACCESSIBLITY:	AMENITIES:	Assess street	
policies regarding	Assess the	Identify locations	connectivity within	
city wide codes &	transportation	that lack adequate	neighborhoods &	
policies in relation to	infrastructure	services &	recommend site	
senior housing &	available in all areas	infrastructure that	specific	
assess barriers to	of the city	specifically impacts	improvements	
increase supply		seniors		
1.85	2.41	2.79	2.94	

III. CITY MANAGED PROGRAMS

Table 3.1: Resource Assistance					
Maintain a clearinghouse (phone & online) for aging related info	Create a directory of age- friendly resources	Manage a website of opportunities for older adults			
1.71	1.91	2.38			

Table 3.2: Educational Programs

Launch a city-wide age-friendly	Eviction prevention services & education	A guide regarding development best	Best practices for improving
campaign	for seniors	practices for age- friendly housing	accessibility at all public gatherings
2.03	2.32	2.41	3.24

Table 3.3: Neighborhood Focused Programs

0	Ø		
Collaborate with	Encourage	Integrate hospitals &	Initiate
agencies on	intergenerational	long term care	demonstration
improving delivery	interactions,	settings into	projects & design
of service	programs, & spaces	neighborhoods	competitions to
			encourage innovative
			approaches to
			housing
2.26	2.47	2.47	2.79

Table 3.4: Home Modification Programs

Offer home safety modifications & fall	Offer loan assistance for home repairs &	Provide home energy efficiency modifications
prevention services	modifications	
1.29	1.94	2.76

Table 3.5: Community Engagement Programs

Increase involvement of elders in community based decision making	Develop community based outreach to support seniors aging in place	Consult older adults on specific plans, policies, and codes to ensure an aging perspective
1.88	2.06	2.06

IV. OUTDOOR PUBLIC SPACES

Table 4.1: Increase access to and use of green space				
Ensure existing parks	Ensure accessibility	Include accessible	Build pocket parks	
are age friendly, such	to green spaces, such	public restrooms in	with seating	

as handrails, accessible benches, shade, lighting, & clear markers	as bus routes, accessible sidewalks, & pathways	parks & public areas	
1.76	2.12	2.50	3.62

Table 4.2: Promote opportunities for social interaction

Benches in fror parks, bus sto stores, librarie churches, & restaurants	ps, friendly hubs	Neighborhood schools utilized as multi-functional facilities	Place permanent interactive equipment in public spaces (such as chess table)
1.85	1.97	2.82	3.35

Table 4.3: Gardening

- usie net ourgening			
Design new parks &	Increase access to	Develop	Create & disseminate
gardens specifically	farmers markets &	opportunities for	guidelines for
with aging &	community gardens	food gardening	accessible garden
accessibility in mind			beds
1.88	1.97	2.76	3.38

V. Safety

Table 5.1: Safety

Increase safety on public transit & at bus stops	Improve street lighting, connectivity, & conditions	Redesign intersections at key locations to improve pedestrian safety	Ensure gathering spaces & parks offer clear visual sight lines	Support community policing
2.41	2.47	2.50	3.79	3.82

VI. Emergency Preparedness

Table 6.1: Processes

Ensure existing	Develop & foster	Support	Coordinate	Consult with
plan includes	community	community	disaster plan	elders &
assisting	resilience to	providers to	with	providers
vulnerable	respond to	expand reach	pharmacies to	about public
populations in	emergencies	during disasters	allow	shelters
emergencies			medication	

	distribution during state of emergency			
1.94	2.85	3.15	3.26	3.79
Table 6.2: Trainings				
Engage elders in emergency preparedness training	Train 1 st responders about specific needs for older adults	Providers of ess services to ser should have disaster pla	niors e a	Increase disaster planning for senior housing providers
2.26	2.26	2.50		2.97

VII. Transportation

Table 7.1: Walkabili	ity		
Ensure safe & connected pedestrian pathways throughout the city		Separate pedestrians from vehicles	Restrict vehicle access in high pedestrian areas
1.71	1.97	2.91	3.41

Table 7.2: Conditions of Public Streets & Sidewalks: Implementation Strategies

Ensure that sidewalk is accessible, level, and pedestrians are prioritized	Ensure that active transportation is available in all areas of the city	Implement traffic calming measures
1.21	2.03	2.76

Table 7.3: Conditions of Public Streets & Sidewalks: Design Strategies

Benches in bus shelters & at all public transit locations	Make su r e that sidewalks connect to common spaces	Ensure that street signage is present & legible	Implement car-free zones
1.76	2.03	2.68	3.53

Table 7.4: Driving

Provide seniors education about	Advance warning of	Ensure accessible	Driver safety courses for	Services to counsel older
all transportation options	crossroads, well market streets, & traffic	parking spaces at new & existing facilities	seniors	adults on when to stop driving
1	calming measures			
2.32	2.82	3.00	3.26	3.59

VIII. Public Transportation

Table 8.1: Funding Priorities

FUNDING FOR PUBLIC	FUNDING FOR	FUNDING FOR BUSES:
& PRIVATE SERVICES:	INFRASTRUCTURE:	Improve reliability &
Prioritize affordability &	Improve accessibility &	frequency of city bus system
range of transportation	integration of current public	
options	& private options	
1.82	2.09	2.09

Table 8.2: Accessibility of Transit

Age-friendly vehicles, priority seating on buses	Bus shelters, lights, accessible location & conditions of bus stops	Large writing on all bus signs	Relocating bus stops to far side of intersection
1.68	1.76	3.21	3.35

Table 8.3: Alternative Transportation

Availability of alternative transportation options	Taxi voucher program for seniors unable to use public transit	Incentivize private resources to support specialized transit
1.65	2.09	2.26

Built Environment Indicators - Final Survey

Prioritizing City Implementation & Infrastructure

Page description:

1. What is your name? *

VALIDATION Min. answers = 5 (*if answered*) Max. answers = 8 (*if answered*)

2. Prioritizing City Implementation & Infrastructure

Which indicators are the most effective for a city to implement and monitor, based on the following criteria: that the indicators are **measurable**, **sensitive to change**, **and actionable**.

From the following, please pick no more than 8. *

Target section 8 housing vouchers for seniors at risk for eviction		Ensure that sidewalk is accessible, level and pedestrians are prioritized
Train 1st responders about specific needs for older adults		Offer loan assistance for home repairs and modifications
Ensure age-friendly vehicles, priority seating on buses		Provide technical assistance for developing senior housing
Implement advance warning of		Ensure libraries are age friendly hubs
crossroads, well marked streets & traffic calming measures		Extend pedestrians crossing time & include countdown clocks
Integrate long term care settings into neighborhoods		Maintain a clearinghouse (phone & online) for aging related info
Design new parks and gardens specifically with aging and accessibility in mind		Remove definitions of "family" from zoning codes
Install benches in front of parks, bus stops, stores, libraries, churches, &		Increase safety on public transit & at bus stops
restaurants		Other
Improve street lighting, street connectivity & street conditions	,	
Implement flexible zoning for mixed-use and intergenerational uses		

Prioritizing the First 5 Projects - City Implementation & Infrastructure

APPENDIX F: Second Survey Template, Survey Gizmo form VALIDATION Max. answers = 5 *(if answered)*

Piped Values From Question 2. (**Prioritizing City Implementation & Infrastructure** Which indicators are the most effective for a city to implement and monitor, based on the following criteria: that the indicators are **measurable**, **sensitive to change**, **and actionable**.

From the following, please pick no more than 8.)

3. You selected the following indicators; if you had the resources (funding & staffing) to immediately address **5** of these topics, which ones would you tackle first?

Please only pick 5 topics max.

Resource Allocation - City Implementation & Infrastructure

Page description:

Piped From Question 3. (You selected the following indicators; if you had the resources (funding & staffing) to immediately address **5** of these topics, which ones would you tackle first?

Please only pick 5 topics max.

)

Prioritizing Resource Allocation

You selected the following indicators; please allocate an estimated amount of resources you would prioritize towards implementing and managing the following indicators, assuming you have 100% of resources (staffing and money) to dedicate to these following topics.

Please allocate percentages based on the perception of costs and resources they would require (recognizing that this is just a generalization).

Total values should equal 100%.

Prioritizing City Policy

WALIDATION Min. answers = 5 (*if answered*) Max. answers = 7 (*if answered*)

4. Prioritizing City Policy

Which indicators are the most effective policy priorities for a city to focus on, based on the following criteria: that the indicators are **measurable**, **sensitive to change**, **and actionable**.

From the following, please pick no more than 7. *

Minimize impact of gentrification on older adults	· 🗖	Ensure that sidewalks connect to common spaces
Ensure existing parks are age friendly, such as handrails, accessible benches,		Develop & foster community resilience to respond to unexpected events
shade, lighting & clear markers		ASSESSMENT: Assess the
Encourage co-housing & other models		transportation infrastructure available in all areas of the city
Ensure existing plan includes assisting	_	·
vulnerable populations in emergencies		ASSESSMENT: Review policies regarding city wide codes & policies in
Ensure accessibility to green spaces, such as bus routes, accessible sidewalks, and pathways		relation to senior housing & assess barriers to increase supply
 		Increase involvement of elders in
Collaborate with agencies on improving delivery of services		community-based decision-making
Funding for public 9 private convictor		Launch a city-wide age-friendly
Funding for public & private services: prioritize affordability and range of		campaign
transportation options		Other
Create a guide regarding development		
best practices for age-friendly housing		

Prioritizing the First 5 Projects - City Policy

APPENDIX F: Second Survey Template, Survey Gizmo form VALIDATION Max. answers = 5 (*if answered*) PIENCE Piped Values From Question 4. (**Prioritizing City Policy** Which indicators are the most effective policy priorities for a city to focus on, based on the following criteria: that the indicators are **measurable**, **sensitive to change**, **and actionable**.

From the following, please pick no more than 7.)

5. You selected the following indicators; if you had the resources (funding & staffing) to immediately address **5** of these topics, which ones would you tackle first?

Please only pick 5 topics max.

Resource Allocation - City Policy

Page description:

Fine Piped From Question 5. (You selected the following indicators; if you had the resources (funding & staffing) to immediately address **5** of these topics, which ones would you tackle first?

Please only pick 5 topics max.

Prioritizing Resource Allocation

You selected the following indicators; please allocate an estimated amount of resources you would prioritize towards implementing and managing the following indicators, assuming you have 100% of resources (staffing and money) to dedicate to these following topics.

Please allocate percentages based on the perception of costs and resources they would require (recognizing that this is just a generalization).

Total values should equal 100%.

Prioritizing the Most Residents Served

VALIDATION Min. answers = 5 (*if answered*) Max. answers = 5 (*if answered*)

6. Serve the most amount of seniors and/or the most equitable distribution: which of these indicators would impact the greatest amount of seniors and/or residents.

Prioritizing based on serving the most people possible:

Please choose from the following, specifically keeping in mind the indicators that will serve the greatest number of people, based on equity and overall number served.

Please pick no more than 5. *

Increase involvement of elders in community-based decision-making		Libraries as age friendly hubs
Minimize impact of gentrification on older adults		Provide seniors education about all transportation options
Benches in front of parks, bus stops,		Offer home safety modifications and fall prevention services
stores, libraries, churches, & restaurants		Increase access to farmers markets &
Maintain a clearinghouse (phone & online) for aging related info	_	community gardens
Engage elders in emergency		Develop & foster community resilience to respond to emergencies
preparedness training		Other
Availability of alternative transportation options		

Resource Allocation - Most Residents Served

Piped From Question 6. (Serve the most amount of seniors and/or the most equitable distribution: which of these indicators would impact the greatest amount of seniors and/or residents.

Prioritizing based on serving the most people possible:

Please choose from the following, specifically keeping in mind the indicators that will serve the greatest number of people, based on equity and overall number served.

Please pick no more than 5.)

Prioritizing Resource Allocation

You selected the following indicators; please allocate an estimated amount of resources you would prioritize towards implementing and managing the following indicators, assuming you have 100% of resources (staffing and money) to dedicate to these following topics.

Please allocate percentages based on the perception of costs and resources they would require (recognizing that this is just a generalization).

Total values should equal 100%.

Prioritizing City to City Comparisons

APPENDIX F: Second Survey Template, Survey Gizmo form VALIDATION Min. answers = 5 (*if answered*) Max. answers = 7 (*if answered*)

7. **Comparing the Age-Friendliness of Various Cities:** Please choose which of these indicators would be most useful in comparing the age-friendliness of various American cities to each other, keeping in mind the following criteria: indicators that are replicable, measurable, data is easy to collect, and sensitive to change.

Prioritizing City to City Comparisons

Please choose of the following indicators that would be best served comparing the agefriendliness of various American cities. Keep in mind the following criteria: replicability, measurability, sensitive to change.

Please pick no more than 7.

Review policies regarding citywide codes & policies in relation to senior housing & assess barriers to increase supply		Ensure accessibility to green spaces, such as bus routes, accessible sidewalks, and pathways
Maintain a clearinghouse (phone & online) for aging related info		Funding for public & private services: prioritize affordability and range of transportation options
Install bus shelters, lights, accessible location & conditions of bus stops		Increase access to farmers markets & community gardens
Implement flexible zoning for mixed-use and intergenerational uses		Ensure safe & connected pedestrian pathways throughout the city
Improve street lighting, street connectivity & street conditions	/□	Ensure existing parks are age friendly, such as handrails, accessible benches,
ASSESSMENT: Review policies regarding city wide codes & policies in relation to senior housing & assess barriers to increase supply		shade, lighting & clear markers ASSESSMENT: Assess the transportation infrastructure available in all areas of the city
Design new parks and gardens specifically with aging and accessibility in mind		Other

Prioritizing the First 5 Projects - City to City Comparisons

APPENDIX F: Second Survey Template, Survey Gizmo form VALIDATION Max. answers = 5 *(if answered)*

Piped Values From Question 7. (**Comparing the Age-Friendliness of Various Cities:** Please choose which of these indicators would be most useful in comparing the agefriendliness of various American cities to each other, keeping in mind the following criteria: indicators that are replicable, measurable, data is easy to collect, and sensitive to change.

Prioritizing City to City Comparisons

Please choose of the following indicators that would be best served comparing the agefriendliness of various American cities. Keep in mind the following criteria: replicability, measurability, sensitive to change.

Please pick no more than 7.

8. You selected the following indicators; if you had the resources (funding & staffing) to immediately address **5** of these topics, which ones would you tackle first?

Please only pick 5 topics max.

Resource Allocation - City to City Comparisons

Page description:

)

Piped From Question 8. (You selected the following indicators; if you had the resources (funding & staffing) to immediately address **5** of these topics, which ones would you tackle first?

Please only pick 5 topics max.

Prioritizing Resource Allocation

You selected the following indicators; please allocate an estimated amount of resources you would prioritize towards implementing and managing the following indicators, assuming you have 100% of resources (staffing and money) to dedicate to these following topics.

Please allocate percentages based on the perception of costs and resources they would require (recognizing that this is just a generalization).

Total values should equal 100%.

110

Thank you for taking this survey! Your expertise and opinions are greatly appreciated! I will follow up with you by May with the results.

APPENDIX G: Highest ranked indicators, second survey

Table 1.1: Highest ranking City Policy indicators

CITY POLICY: Highest Ranked Indicators	
Assessment: Review policies regarding city wide codes & policies in relation	67%
to senior housing to assess barriers to increase supply	
Increase involvement of elders in community-based decision-making	67%
Assessment: assess the transportation infrastructure available in all areas of	60%
the city	
Funding for public & private services: prioritize affordability & range of	57%
transportation options	

Table 1.2: Lowest ranking City Policy indicators

CITY POLICY: Lowest Ranked Indicators	
Develop & foster community resilience to respond to unexpected events	30%
Ensure accessibility to green spaces, such as bus routes, accessible sidewalks, and pathways	20%
and pathways	

Table 1.3: Additional City Policy indicators (offered as "other")

CITY POLICY: Additional Suggestions from Participants	
Training for staff on the needs of older adults	3%*
Availability of community service centers or activities at local library, etc.	3%
*constitutes 1 person out of 30	

constitutes 1 person out of 30

Table 1.4: Estimate Resource Allocation (out of 100% of resources): in order of most participant votes

CITY POLICY: Estimated Resource Allocation per indicator	Average	Median
Assessment: Review policies regarding city wide codes & policies	19%	20%
in relation to senior housing to assess barriers to increase supply		
Increase involvement of elders in community-based decision-	16%	10%
making		
Encourage co-housing & other models	22%	20%
Assessment: assess the transportation infrastructure available in all	21%	20%
areas of the city		
Collaborate with agencies on improving delivery of services	26%	30%

Table 2.1: Highest ranking City Implementation indicators, according to survey participants

CITY IMPLEMENTATION: Highest Ranking Indicators	
Ensure that sidewalk is accessible, level, and pedestrians are prioritized	67%
Improve street lighting, street connectivity & street conditions	60%
Extend pedestrians crossing time and include countdown clocks	60%
Offer loan assistance for home repairs & modifications	60%
Implement flexible zoning for mixed-use & intergenerational uses	57%

Train 1 st responders about specific needs for older adults	57%	
---	-----	--

Table 2.2: Lowest ranking City Policy indicators

CITY IMPLEMENTATION: Lowest Ranked Indicators	
Provide technical assistance for developing senior housing	23%
Ensure libraries are age-friendly hubs	20%

Table 2.3: Additional City Implementation indicators (offered as "other")

CITY IMPLEMENTATION: Additional Suggestions from Participants

Provide moderate levels of funding for home repairs & modifications (no repayment required)

Table 2.4: Estimate Resource Allocation (out of 100% of resources): in order of most participant votes

CITY IMPLEMENTATION: Estimated Resource	Average	Median
Allocation per indicator		
Improve street lighting, street connectivity & street conditions	25%	20%
Offer loan assistance for home repairs & modifications	29%	20%
Train 1 st responders about specific needs for older adults	21%	10%
Integrate long term care settings into neighborhoods	33%	30%

Table 3.1: Highest ranking indicators that serve the greatest number of seniors, according to survey participants

GREATEST NO. SERVED: Highest Ranking Indicators	
Offer home safety modifications & fall prevention services	73%
Availability of alternative transportation options	67%
Increase involvement of elders in community-based decision making	60%
Maintain a clearinghouse (phone & online) for aging related info	57%

Table 3.2: Lowest ranking Greatest No. of Seniors Served indicators

GREATEST NO. OF SENIORS SERVED: Lowest Ranked Indicators	
Minimize impact of gentrification on older adults	30%
Engage elders in emergency preparedness training	30%
Increase access to farmers markets & community gardens	27%
Libraries as age-friendly hubs	27%

Table 3.3: Additional Greatest No. of Seniors Served indicators (offered as "other")

GREATEST NO. OF SENIORS SERVED: Additional Suggestions from	
Participants	
A range of affordable & appropriate housing options	3%*
*constitutes 1 person out of 30	

Table 3.4: Estimate Resource Allocation (out of 100% of resources): in order of most participant votes

GREATEST NO. SERVED: Estimated Resource Allocation per indicator	Average	Median
Offer home safety modifications & fall prevention services	29%	30%
Availability of alternative transportation options	26%	30%
Increase involvement of elders in community-based decision	20%	20%
making		
Maintain a clearinghouse (phone & online) for aging related info	17%	15%

Table 4.1: Highest ranking City-to-City Comparison indicators, according to survey participants

CITY-TO-CITY COMPARISON: Highest Ranked Indicators	
Ensure existing parks are age friendly, such as handrails, accessible benches,	67%
shade, lighting, & clear markers	
Funding for public & private services: prioritize affordability & range of	63%
transportation options	
Ensure safe & connected pedestrian pathways throughout the city	63%
Assessment: Assess the transportation infrastructure available in all areas of	63%
the city	
Review policies regarding citywide codes & policies in relation to senior	60%
housing & assess barriers to increase supply	
Implement flexible zoning for mixed-use & intergenerational uses	60%

Table 4.2: Lowest ranking City-to-City Comparison indicators

CITY-TO-CITY COMPARISON: Lowest Ranked Indicators	
Design new parks & gardens specifically with aging & accessibility in mind	27%
Increase access to farmers markets & community gardens	7%

Table 4.3: Additional City-to-City Comparison indicators (offered as "other")

CITY-TO-CITY COMPARISON: Additional Suggestions from Participants	
More universal access to free and low cost internet	3%*
Training of staff on needs of older adults	3%

*constitutes 1 person out of 30

Table 4.4: Estimate Resource Allocation (out of 100% of resources): in order of most participant votes

CITY-TO-CITY COMPARISON: Estimated Resource	Average	Median
Allocation per indicator		
Funding for public & private services: prioritize affordability &	31%	30%
range of transportation options		
Review policies regarding citywide codes & policies in relation to	20%	20%
senior housing & assess barriers to increase supply		
Ensure existing parks are age friendly, such as handrails, accessible	19%	20%
benches, shade, lighting, & clear markers		

Assessment: Assess the transportation infrastructure available in all areas of the city	14%	10%
Implement flexible zoning for mixed-use and intergenerational	24%	20%
uses		

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- 1. AARP. (n.d.). An Introduction to the AARP Network of Age-Friendly Communities. http://www.aarp.org/livable-communities/network-age-friendly-communities/info-2014/an-introduction.html
- 2. AARP Livable, & September 24, 2014. (n.d.). Member List AARP Network of Age-Friendly Communities. http://www.aarp.org/livable-communities/network-agefriendly-communities/info-2014/member-list.html
- 3. Abbott, P., Carman, N., Carman, J., & Scarfo, B. (Eds.). (2008). *Re-Creating Neighborhoods for Successful Aging*. Baltimore, Md: Health Professions Press.
- 4. Administration on Aging. (2010, August). California: Policy Academy State Profile. http://www.aoa.acl.gov/AoA_Programs/HPW/Behavioral/docs2/California.pdf
- 5. American Planning Association. (2012, April 14). Policy Guide on Smart Growth. https://www.planning.org/policy/guides/pdf/smartgrowth.pdf
- American Public Health Association (APHA). (2009, November 10). Improving Health Through Transportation and Land-Use Policies. http://www.apha.org/policies-and-advocacy/public-health-policystatements/policy-database/2014/07/31/08/21/improving-health-throughtransportation-and-land-use-policies
- Blanton, W. (2013, April 13). APA Legislative and Policy Committee Policy Paper Planning for an Aging Society. http://www.iowaapa.org/assets/files/APA%20Legislative%20and%20Policy%20Committee%20Polic y%20Paper%20Planning%20for%20an%20Aging%20Society.pdf
- 8. Brand, S. (1995). *How Buildings Learn: What Happens After They're Built* (Reprint edition). Penguin Books.
- Brownson, R. C., Baker, E. A., Housemann, R. A., Brennan, L. K., & Bacak, S. J. (2001). Environmental and Policy Determinants of Physical Activity in the United States. *American Journal of Public Health*, 91(12), 1995–2003.
- 10. Bureau, U. S. C. (n.d.). American FactFinder Results. http://factfinder2.census.gov/faces/tableservices/jsf/pages/productview.xhtml?src =CF
- 11. California Budget Project (CBP). (2008, August). Planning for California's Future: The State's Population is Growing, Aging, and Becoming More Diverse. Retrieved http://www.cbp.org/pdfs/2008/0808_bb_demographics.pdf
- 12. Chatterjee, A., & King, J. (2014). *Best Cities for Successful Aging* (p. 66). Milken Institute. Retrieved from http://successfulaging.milkeninstitute.org/2014/best-cities-for-successful-aging-report-2014.pdf
- 13. Cisneros, H., Dyer-Chamberlain, M., & Hickie, J. (Eds.). (2012). *Independent for Life: Homes and Neighborhoods for an Aging America* (1 edition). Austin: University of Texas Press.
- 14. Coughlin, J. F. (2013, July 22). Is Your City Age-Ready? http://www.huffingtonpost.com/joseph-f-coughlin/is-your-cityageready_b_3632951.html
- 15. Coughlin, J. F., & Lacombe, A. (1997). Ten Myths About Transportation for the Elderly. *Transportation Quarterly*, *51*(1), 91–100.

- Dannenberg, A., Frumkin, H., & Jackson, R. (Eds.). (2011). Making Healthy Places: Designing and Building for Health, Well-being, and Sustainability (1 edition). Washington, D.C: Island Press.
- Day, K., Boarnet, M., Alfonzo, M., & Forsyth, A. (2006). The Irvine–Minnesota Inventory to Measure Built Environments: Development. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 30(2), 144–152. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2005.09.017
- Federal Interagency Forum on Aging-Related Statistics. (2012, June). Older Amicans 2012: Key Indicators of Well-Being. http://www.agingstats.gov/agingstatsdotnet/Main_Site/Data/2012_Documents/D ocs/EntireChartbook.pdf
- 19. Frank, L., Engelke, P., & Schmid, T. (2003). *Health and Community Design: The Impact Of The Built Environment On Physical Activity* (1 edition). Washington, DC: Island Press.
- 20. Gehl, J. (2011). Life Between Buildings: Using Public Space. Island Press.
- Giuliano, G. (2004). LAND USE AND TRAVEL PATTERNS AMONG THE ELDERLY. In *Transportation Research Board Conference Proceedings*. Retrieved from http://trid.trb.org/view/2004/C/702080
- Global Age-Friendly Cities: A Guide. (n.d.). http://whqlibdoc.who.int/publications/2007/9789241547307_eng.pdf
- Guide, T. C. (n.d.). The Community Guide Summary Physical Activity, Environmental: Community-Scale Urban Design Land Use Policies. http://www.thecommunityguide.org/pa/environmentalpolicy/communitypolicies.html
- 24. Hall, P. (2014). *Cities of Tomorrow: An Intellectual History of Urban Planning and Design Since 1880* (4 edition). Hoboken, NJ: Wiley-Blackwell.
- 25. Harrell, R., Lynott, J., & Guzman, S. (2014). Is This a Good Place to Live? Measuring Community Quality of Life for All Ages. from http://www.aarp.org/research/ppi/liv-com2/policy/Other/articles/is-this-a-goodplace-to-live-AARP-ppi-liv-com/
- 26. Health, S. of P. (n.d.). Texas A&M Health Science Center. http://sph.tamhsc.edu/hpm/faculty/hawes.html
- 27. HP2020 Objective Data Search | Healthy People 2020. (n.d.). https://www.healthypeople.gov/2020/data-search/Search-the-Data?&f[0]=field_topic_area%3A3493
- HUD. (2005, November 20). Elderly Housing Consumption: Historical Patterns and Projected Trends. http://www.huduser.org/portal//Publications/pdf/Elderly_Housing_Consumption .pdf
- 29. Jackson, R. J., & Sinclair, S. (2011). *Designing Healthy Communities* (1 edition). San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- 30. JCHS Symposium: "AGING + PLACE: Designing Housing and Communities for an Aging Population" Part 1. (2014a). https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=GvLq4XJmFg8&feature=youtube_gdata_play er
- 31. JCHS Symposium: "AGING + PLACE: Designing Housing and Communities for an Aging Population" Part 2. (2014b). https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ww8GW7CKYrY&feature=youtube_gdata_pl ayer

- 32. JCHS Symposium: "AGING + PLACE: Designing Housing and Communities for an Aging Population" Part 3. (2014c). https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=nFGFKT7aATk&feature=youtube_gdata_play er
- 33. Joint Center for Housing Studies of Harvard University. (2014). Housing America's Older Adults: Meeting the Needs of an Aging Population. http://www.jchs.harvard.edu/sites/jchs.harvard.edu/files/jchshousing_americas_older_adults_2014.pdf#page=1&zoom=auto,8,834
- 34. Keenan, S. (2014). Grandma Never Had It So Good. *New York Times*, *163*(56495), D1–D7.
- 35. King, A. C., Castro, C., Wilcox, S., Eyler, A. A., Sallis, J. F., & Brownson, R. C. (2000). Personal and environmental factors associated with physical inactivity among different racial–ethnic groups of U.S. middle-aged and older-aged women. *Health Psychology*, 19(4), 354–364. http://doi.org/http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/0278-6133.19.4.354
- 36. Krout, J. A., & Wethington, Eds., E. (Eds.). (2003). Residential Choices and Experiences of Older Adults: Pathways to Life Quality. New York: Springer Publishing Company.
- 37. Lawler, K. (2001, October 30). Aging in Place: Coordinating Housing and Health Care Provision for America's Growing Elderly Population. ttp://www.jchs.harvard.edu/research/publications/aging-place-coordinatinghousing-and-health-care-provision-america%E2%80%99s-growing
- 38. Loukaitou-Sideris, A. (2000). Transit-oriented development in the inner city: a Delphi survey. *Journal of Public Transportation.*, *3*(2).
- Loukaitou-Sideris, A., Levy-Storms, L., & Brozen, M. (2014). Placemaking for an Aging Population: Guidelines for Senior-Friendly Parks (p. 168). UCLA Complete Streets Initiative; Luskin School of Public Affairs; Lewis Center for Regional Policy Studies.
- 40. Masser, I., & Foley, P. (1987). Delphi Revisited: Expert Opinion in Urban Analysis. *Urban Studies*, 24(3), 217–225. http://doi.org/10.1080/00420988720080351
- 41. Menec, V., Means, R., Keating, N., Parkhurst, G., & Eales, J. (2011). Conceptualizing Age-Friendly Communities. *Canadian Journal on Aging = La Revue Canadienne Du Vieillissement*, 30(3), 479–493.
- 42. Merriam-Webster. (n.d.). http://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/indicator
- 43. Minnesota Housing Finance Agency. (n.d.). Retrieved November 7, 2014, from http://www.mnhousing.gov/idc/groups/public/documents/document/mhfa_0108 79.pdf
- 44. Neighborhood safety and the prevalence of physical inactivity— selected states, 1996. (1999). *JAMA*, *281*(15), 1373–1373. http://doi.org/10.1001/jama.281.15.1373-JWR0421-4-1
- 45. Ng, T., Harrington, C., & Kitchener, M. (2010). Medicare And Medicaid In Long-Term Care. *Health Affairs*, 29(1), 22–28. http://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2009.0494
- 46. Pew Research Global Attitudes Project. (2014, January 30). Population Change in the U.S. and the World from 1950 to 2050. http://www.pewglobal.org/2014/01/30/chapter-4-population-change-in-the-u-s-and-the-world-from-1950-to-2050/
- 47. PhD, D. B. S., & Brent, P. R. (Eds.). (1999). *Aging, Autonomy, and Architecture: Advances in Assisted Living* (1 edition). Baltimore, Md: The Johns Hopkins University Press.

- 48. Regnier, V. (1987). *Housing the Aged: Design Directives and Policy Considerations*. (J. Pynoos, Ed.) (1 edition). Appleton & Lange.
- Rosenbloom, S. (2004). MOBILITY OF THE ELDERLY: GOOD NEWS AND BAD NEWS. In *Transportation Research Board Conference Proceedings*. Retrieved from http://trid.trb.org/view/2004/C/702069
- 50. Rosenbloom, S. (2009). Meeting Transportation Needs in an Aging-Friendly Community. *Generations*, *33*(2), 33–43.
- 51. Services, T. G. to C. P. (n.d.). Community Preventive Services Task Force Members. http://www.thecommunityguide.org/about/task-force-members.html
- 52. Sikder, S., & Pinjari, A. (2012). Immobility Levels and Mobility Preferences of the Elderly in the United States. *Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board*, 2318, 137–147. http://doi.org/10.3141/2318-16
- 53. Skulmoski, G. J., Hartmann, F. T., & Krahn, J. (2007). The Delphi Method for Graduate Research. *Journal of Information Technology Education, Vol.* 6, 21.
- 54. Spaces, P. for P. (n.d.). Project for Public Spaces | Traffic Calming 101. ttp://www.pps.org/reference/livementraffic/
- 55. Stafford, P. B. (2009). *Elderburbia: Aging with a Sense of Place in America* (1 edition). Santa Barbara, Calif: Praeger.
- 56. Takano, T., Nakamura, K., & Watanabe, M. (2002). Urban residential environments and senior citizens' longevity in megacity areas: the importance of walkable green spaces. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*, 56(12), 913–918. http://doi.org/10.1136/jech.56.12.913
- 57. Vincent, G. K., & Velkoff, V. A. (2010, May). THE NEXT FOUR DECADES— The Older Population in the United States: 2010 to 2050. http://www.aoa.gov/Aging_Statistics/future_growth/DOCS/p25-1138.pdf